Using and Improving Irrigation: Producer Perceptions and Possibilities

by

Emily Taliaferro Sydnor

A thesis submitted to the Graduate Faculty of Auburn University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Degree of Master of Science

> Auburn, Alabama December 13, 2010

Keywords: Irrigation, Adoption, Diffusion, Innovation, Water, Barriers

Copyright 2010 by Emily Taliaferro Sydnor

Approved by

Joseph J. Molnar, Chair, Professor of Agricultural Economics and Rural Sociology Michelle R. Worosz, Assistant Professor of Agricultural Economics and Rural Sociology Donn A. Rodekohr, Spatial Analyst, Professor of Agronomy and Soils

Abstract

Frost, drought, and other sources of crop stress may be reduced through irrigation. A random sample of Alabama crop, tree, and vegetable producers was surveyed about the nature and extent of irrigation practices and problems. The study assesses needs for technical assistance relative to irrigation use and improvement. Results profile farmers' personal characteristics, irrigation practices, equipment, and water sources to identify barriers to adoption of improved irrigation. Findings suggest that being innovative encourages irrigation adoption, improvement, and expansion. Irrigation growth in information-transfer and collective learning may not have reached their potential for the Alabama farmer. Finding ways to support less innovative farmers may be vital to encourage greater irrigation use among those who need it most across Alabama. Financial circumstances influenced farmers' decisions to irrigate in 2008. Cost-sharing and other financial incentives could be key parts of efforts to advance irrigation use in Alabama.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank the Alabama farmers for their participation, time, and interest in this study. To my professors at Auburn—Dr. Joseph J. Molnar, Dr. Michelle R. Worosz, Dr. Donn A. Rodekohr, and Dr. Conner Bailey: Thank you for your support, time, and all that you have invested in me over the past two years to help me accomplish this project and grow intellectually. Thank you to all of my friends and fellow students for all the memories. I give a special thank you to John and my family for all of their love and support.

Table of Contents

Abstractii
Acknowledgementsiii
List of Tables
List of Figures
I. Introduction
Significance of Irrigation for Crop Yields1
Agriculture and Irrigation in Alabama
Environmental Concerns
Barriers to Adoption of Irrigation Techniques7
Objectives of the Study11
II. Conceptual Framework
Adoption and Diffusion of Innovations13
Early Versus Late "Knowers" of Innovations14
Opinion Leaders and Communication Channels17
Socioeconomic Status and Adoption19
The Role of Social Networks and Electronic Communication in Diffusion19
The "Agricultural Treadmill"21
Hypotheses
III. Research Methods

Method, Sample, and Units of Analysis	
Survey Instrument	30
Sample	31
Data Collection	31
Response	
Measures	
Dependent Variables	
Independent Variables	35
IV. Results	41
Demographics and Descriptive Statistics	41
Sample Demographics	41
Irrigation Practices and Systems	44
Dependent Variables	48
Independent Variables	54
Correlations	59
Dependent Variables	59
Independent Variables	60
Multivariate Linear Regression	69
Summary and Conclusions	75
V. Conclusions	81
Implications	81
Theoretical Implications	81
Implications for Research	85

Practical Implications	
Conclusions	
References	
Appendix	

List of Tables

Table 1. Hypotheses, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009 22
Table 2. Land Irrigated in 2008, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009
Table 3. Sources of Irrigation Water, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009
Table 4. Types of Irrigation Used, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009 45
Table 5. Reasons for Not Irrigating, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009
Table 6. Dependent Variable Measures, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009
Table 7. Independent Variable Measures, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009
Table 8. Correlations Among Irrigation Adoption Dependent Variables, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009
Table 9. Correlations Among Irrigation Adoption Independent Variables, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009
Table 10. OLS Regression of Irrigation Adoption on Selected Individual and Farm Characteristics, Alabama Farm Operators, 200970
Table 11. Hypotheses, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009

List of Figures

Figure 1. Age, Alabama Farm Operators 2009	43
Figure 2. Irrigation Land Index, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009	48
Figure 3. Irrigation Improvement Index, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009	49
Figure 4. Irrigation Use Index, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009	50
Figure 5. Irrigation Outlay Index, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009	51
Figure 6. Innovative Proneness, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009	55
Figure 7. Irrigation Helpfulness Index, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009	58

I. INTRODUCTION

Significance of Irrigation for Crop Yields

Irrigation makes agriculture possible in areas previously unsuitable for intensive crop production (EPA 2009). Irrigation transports water to crops to increase yield, keep crops cool under excessive heat conditions, and prevent freezing. Less than 15 percent of U.S. cropland is irrigated, although irrigation is essential for crop production in some of the most productive areas of the nation (EPA 2009). For instance, Arizona is home to some the highest corn yields in the country (208 bushel per acre state average in 2001, compared to 152 for Illinois), but much of the crops are under continuous irrigation from planting until harvest (EPA 2009). The need to irrigate is usually driven by the necessity to meet the water needs of the crop from year to year (some areas of the country simply receive too little rainfall during the growing season to support economical crop growth). In other situations, irrigation is viewed as insurance against occasional drought. Also, agencies across the United States often require irrigation to protect their investment before making crop loans, since accurate irrigation scheduling in cotton can increase yields (Bajwa et al. 2007).

In areas where rainfall is plentiful in most years, irrigation can bring benefits by reducing risk of disease, frost damage, and other crop stressors, which can provide income stability. Other benefits include: improving crop quality (most noticeably for vegetable crops), significantly increasing crop yields, particularly on sandy soils (as in parts of Alabama) which have low moisture-holding capacities, increasing opportunities

for double cropping (such as planting soybeans after wheat in the same year), and providing a means for liquid fertilizer application (EPA 2009).

Irrigation consists of surface-water and groundwater withdrawals. Various types of irrigation systems are used for crops, nurseries, sod farms, and golf courses in Alabama. In the short-term, application rates are likely to vary annually according to the amount and timing of precipitation, soil conditions, and crop type. Over the long-term, application rates are influenced by changes in technology, farming practices, and climate (Bai 2008; Britannica 2010; Green et al. 1996; USGS 2010).

An example of the importance and success of irrigation on crops can be seen in California's San Joaquin Valley, which receives approximately five inches of rain per year, virtually none of which falls in the summer (Langcuster 2007). Nevertheless, the valley, which is only 300 miles long and 120 miles wide, raises hundreds of agricultural commodities for the rest of the world. This is largely due to networks of irrigation made possible by a range of social, economic, and technological factors, coupled with wise water-use practices. However, the valley has its share of problems due to its irrigation practices. Dam constructions on the river tributaries, which provide irrigation water, have made the rivers inaccessible to migrating salmon and mostly have ended the salmon run. Also, almost 60 miles of the San Joaquin River is dry due to water diversions. Irrigation runoff water, contaminated with pesticides and fertilizer, causes the river to become heavily polluted. Although the San Joaquin Valley has ecological problems, it also produces an abundance of food in an arid climate; this area has capitalized on its irrigation networks to grow crops with little rainfall.

Agriculture and Irrigation in Alabama

Agriculture is one of the largest economic activities in Alabama (Ghebreslassie 2001; Murphy 1992). In Alabama, farmers depend on rainfall every year to run their farming operations. Warmer and drier weather necessitates more watering, while cooler or wetter weather necessitates less watering. Most watering occurs May through October; any additional watering from November through April is generally to aid in application of fertilizer or herbicides (Bai 2008; Britannica 2010; Green et al. 1996; USGS 2010).

Although Alabama receives ample amounts of rainfall—56.90 inches on average per year (compared to Wyoming which gets about 13.31 inches per year and to New Mexico with 8.91 inches per year), this moisture sometimes is not available when crops need it most (Langcuster 2007). Farmers across Alabama in general suffer from recurrent spells of drought (Monks et al. 2000). For example, the southern half of Alabama suffered a severe drought in 2000 that lasted for many months (Monks et al. 2000). Such climatic fluctuations cause irregularities in the amount of rainfall received each year. Thus, irrigation is vital for the success of the world's food production, including production in the state of Alabama (Langcuster 2007).

Approximately 80 percent of the world's food supply is provided by industrialized agriculture and the remaining 20 percent by subsistence agriculture (Miller 2005). However, small and mid-sized, limited resource farms compromise more than threefourths of the operations in the Southeastern states of Alabama, Georgia, and Mississippi. This portion of the farm population has disproportionately low levels of adoption of established measures for conserving soil and protecting groundwater (Molnar, Bitto, and Brant 2001). The industrialized agriculture system led to the demise of small and midsize farmers, since they cannot effectively compete with large commercial farms (Pretty 1995; Molnar et al. 2001). Smaller farmers who lack sufficient resources to adopt new technology may be forced to leave agriculture. Thus, concerns regarding the social, environmental, and economic impacts of industrialized agriculture have emerged in recent years.

The farming community's middle sector is rapidly disappearing (Brooks 1991). The disappearing middle of the farm-size distribution is associated with the demise of the family farm (Brooks 1991). One concern is that the dwindling number of mid-sized farms may imply a loss of middle-class independent producers who sustain community institutions, and thus a subsequent decline in community well-being (Brooks 1991).

An agricultural sector that thrives in spite of occasional setbacks associated with prolonged dryness and that capitalizes on irrigation and water stewardship practices to raise a wide variety of crops is one idealized scenario for Alabama agriculture (Langcuster 2007). Langcuster uses cotton as an example of how increased usage of irrigation in Alabama may provide greater yields and profits. Of the 500,000 acres of cotton grown in Alabama, only eight to ten percent is irrigated; irrigating just half of Alabama's currently non-irrigated cotton acres could potentially generate an additional 56 million gross dollars to the state's farm economy (Langcuster 2007).

Environmental Concerns

Environmental concerns related to irrigation include: depletion of water sources (falling water tables, reduced water levels in streams or reservoirs), soil erosion due to over-application, runoff and leaching of chemicals, salinization of the soil (salt-buildup), and minerals and nutrients drain from the irrigated area (Rijsberman 2004). Because of such ecological pitfalls of irrigation, many in the environmental community think that water withdrawn for agriculture should be reduced, not increased (Rijsberman 2004). They maintain that irrigation development impairs the ability of many ecosystems to provide valuable goods and services, such as flood protection, water purification, and provision of food (Rijsberman 2004). Yet others assert that not enough attention is given to alternative, more sustainable means of production (Alcamo et al. 2000, Rijsberman 2004).

Surface irrigation methods typically apply large volumes of water in short periods of time and may have low application frequency (Ayars et al. 2006). There may be poor distribution uniformity unless these systems are well installed and managed. This can result in poor distribution uniformity and excessive deep percolation losses, which can result in water logging, production losses, excess additions to shallow groundwater in some areas, and under-irrigation in others. Improved irrigation management and the use of shallow groundwater can reduce water logging, reduce the volume of deep percolation, and improve crop yields (Ayars et al. 2006).

Corn and other southern crops are primarily surface irrigated (Vories, Tacker, Lancaster, and Glover 2009). Vories et al. (2009) investigated the effects of subsurface drip irrigation (SDI), a water-conserving irrigation method, on corn production over three years. They found that SDI produced the same yields, while using less water than traditional irrigation methods. Subsurface drip irrigation proved to be efficient, effective, and water conserving in this study, although not affordable (average costs and prices considered). The costs of installing and maintaining the system were not paid by the

returns from crop sales (Vories et al. 2009). Implementing efficient, new irrigation technology is a costly investment, and this cost may be a potential barrier to adoption.

Excessive groundwater withdrawal for irrigation can result in groundwater depressions and a decline in groundwater level (Bajwa and Vories 2007). For example, Arkansas deals with challenges from a rapidly declining irrigation water supply and a need to improve cotton yield and yield quality. Therefore, accurate irrigation scheduling is important for optimal water use.

Knowing the best irrigation method is not simple, as the Southeast experiences dry periods with irregular rainfall during the growing season and yearly weather varies from dry to wet. Bajwa and Vories' (2007) hypothesized that cotton water stress in humid areas is affected by canopy reflectance or temperature. Field experiments were conducted in 2003 and 2004 with three irrigation treatments to study cotton responses to water stress. The experimental plots were monitored for soil water potential, canopy reflectance, and canopy temperature. Rainfall was plentiful both years. Excessive irrigation in these conditions decreased yield, indicating the need for accurate irrigation scheduling (Bajwa et al. 2007). Such organizational measures may be particularly relevant in a context of inter-state conflict over water during droughts.

Hsaio et al. (2007) mention a number of ways for producers to become more efficient in agricultural water usage, as do organizations such as the World Water Council and the Global Water Partnership (Rijsberman 2004). Irrigation can become more efficient by: involving users more in the management of water, often through the establishment of forms of water-user associations; pricing water and/or making it a tradeable commodity; and establishing river basin authorities that integrate typically

fragmented government responsibilities for water into a single authority responsible for the river basin (Rijsberman 2004).

Barriers to Adoption of Irrigation Techniques

As irrigation remains integral to crop production, the trial and adoption of irrigation technologies and innovations is often necessary for successful and abundant crop yields (Bajwa et al. 2007). Though there has been recent abundant rainfall, rain may not always come when needed most (Langcuster 2007). Other sources of crop stress may be reduced through the use of irrigation (Langcuster 2007). Irrigation adoption can increase farmers' yields by minimizing disease and frost damage and by promoting early plant growth. For example, as efficient, sustainable, and water-saving irrigation methods are developed, there are innovative, improved irrigation techniques available for farmers to adopt; the adoption of such technologies may allow farmers to water their crops in more efficient and environmentally friendly ways. This reflects a relatively new emphasis on more innovative water-conserving irrigation techniques in the state of Alabama (Bajwa et al. 2007). Understanding how irrigation technology is communicated is necessary for fully understanding why farmers either adopt or neglect to adopt irrigation practices that may potentially benefit their production rates. Thus, understanding the barriers to the adoption of irrigation techniques is vital for the increasing use of such methods.

In a study of "stone" fruits, such as peaches or plums (fleshy fruits with a single seed), and "pome" fruit, such as apples and pears that grow on trees, researchers found that in most cases, the motivation for growers in Goulburn Valley, Victoria, Australia to

change orchard irrigation management practices was not because they needed to save water or to increase water-use efficiency (Kaine et al. 2005). Instead, growers were changing practices in order to save time irrigating, to improve the scope for managerial flexibility in the orchard, or when redeveloping their orchard for a closer planting design. These findings suggest that producers are more likely to respond to an extension program coupled with a broader program of farm changes.

Adoption of a technology new to an operator, such as an irrigation system, is a complex phenomenon and several economic and social factors contribute to farm-level decisions affecting adoption. Kulshreshtha and Brown (1993) estimated the role that attitudes of potential adopters towards irrigation play on subsequent adoption on their farm. The results suggest that adopters' attitudes, particularly with respect to economic and environmental effects of irrigation, were significant determinants of their decision to proceed with adoption of irrigation and affect adoption of irrigation, possibly even more so than the effect of socio-economic characteristics. The results suggest that negative perceptions of the economics of irrigation and detrimental environmental impacts of irrigation may be significant deterrents for irrigation adoption. Thus, this study suggests that those planning future water development projects, especially those involving irrigation, must be cognizant of potential adopters' attitudes (Kulshreshtha et al. 1993).

Rodriguez and colleagues (2008) found that there are a substantial number of Southern farmers who are reluctant to use efficient irrigation techniques, such as subsurface drip irrigation (SDI). Rodriguez et al. (2008) used a web survey to determine what barriers to adoption of sustainable agriculture practices (SAP) are perceived by change agents working with farmers in the U. S. South. Farmers rarely adopt SAP even

when they have support from technical assistance providers. Change agents are often not well prepared to address farmers' needs pertaining to SAP and in specific farming situations. Government programs sometimes fail to encourage adoption due to lack of funding and other incentives. Thus, farmers may find it difficult to acquire accurate information about the benefits of SAP. Strategies to encourage SAP adoption include: improved management of existing information, careful design of economic support programs, and extension efforts to overcome identified barriers (Rodriguez et al. 2008).

For Alabama farmers, challenges to implementing new irrigation techniques (such as building off-stream reservoirs to store water from streams during periods of high rainfall) include money and labor (Langcuster 2007). Franklin County's Extension coordinator Tim Reed claims that irrigation entails great expense and without grants, many farmers may not have the money for it (Langcuster 2007). For example, Reed mentions one Alabama farmer who is already irrigating 400 acres of drought-stressed corn and is paying \$600 per day just to cover diesel fuel costs (Langcuster 2007). According to Reed, government-sponsored grants, not just farmer motivation and extension expertise, may be necessary to enable farmers to feasibly implement irrigation practices (Langcuster 2007).

Bai (2008) found that although irrigation plays a positive role on poverty alleviation, it is not the single factor in determining poverty status in a rural region. Rural poverty is jointly affected by various factors other than irrigation and productivity, such as race structure, education, and so forth. However, Bai found that irrigation plays a statistically significant, though moderate, role on income inequality. In other words, even though small, limited resource, and/or minority farmers may reap greater yields and

higher sales with an efficient irrigation system installed, other socioeconomic factors such as race and education achievement may perpetuate poverty. Other socioeconomic factors may very well, then, prevent these small and minority farmers from obtaining the financial means needed to equip their farming operations with irrigation technology that would help achieve greater net returns. Thus the cycle continues; while irrigation has the potential to improve crop yields and thus affect income, poor farmers cannot make the initial investment to obtain the necessary equipment to reap the benefits of irrigation (Bai 2008).

Molnar et al. (2001) found that minority farmers are less likely to receive federal assistance for their farm operations, a potential barrier preventing these farmers from irrigating. Minority farm advocates claim that farm program regulations prevent minority and limited-resource farmers from accessing programs that have helped larger, nonminority producers survive the changes in agriculture over the past 50 years (Molnar et al. 2001). Advocates identify institutional insensitivity to the differing needs of minority and limited-resource customers and public agency tendencies to neglect their responsibility to reach out and serve all that need assistance (Molnar et al. 2001). The disparity in participation and treatment of non-minority and minority farmers can be partially accounted for by the smaller average size of minority and female-operated farms, their lower average crop yields, and their greater likelihood not to plant program crops, as well as less sophisticated technology, insufficient collateral, poor cash flow, and poor credit ratings (Molnar et al. 2001). However, representatives of minority and female farm groups point out that previous discrimination in USDA programs has helped produce these very conditions now used to explain disparate treatment (Molnar et al.

2001). Thus, lack of access to water (and therefore lack of irrigation) may be because the cumulative barriers to accessing capital investment and technology have kept minority farmers from building on their investments (Rijsberman 2004).

Bjornlund et al. (2008) argue that the major drivers of irrigation adoption are ensuring security of water supply during drought, increasing quantity and quality of crops, and saving costs. The major impediments are financial constraints and physical farm conditions. Thus, it is evident that considerable financial incentives or cost-sharing will be necessary to encourage a significant increase in adoption. Promotion and education campaigns that encourage new practices involving minimal cash outlays may yield the greatest water savings in the future (Bjornlund et al. 2008).

Objectives of the Study

Though there has been recent abundant rainfall, other sources of crop stress may be reduced through the use of irrigation, such as frost. Without irrigation, the productivity of tree crops and vegetable growth will diminish, as will the livelihood of the farmers that grow these crops. Understanding the barriers to the adoption of irrigation techniques is vital for the increasing use of such methods.

This study profiles Alabama farmer operators' irrigation practices and their equipment and water sources, with the purpose of identifying barriers to adoption of irrigation improvement. The target population is small- and medium-scale row crop (e.g., cotton, soybeans), tree crop (e.g., peaches, grapes), vegetable (e.g., tomatoes, corn), and specialty producers in Alabama. A random sample of such producers was surveyed about the extent of irrigation practices and the problems experienced in the irrigation process.

The aim of this research is to profile Alabama farmer operator's irrigation practices, as well as their equipment and water sources, with the purpose of identifying barriers to the adoption and improvement of irrigation. Specifically, the research aims to identify the barriers to irrigation adoption and to provide information to policy-makers, farmers, and others to provide a greater understanding of how irrigation adoption affects the prosperity of small- and medium-sized farms.

This research examines farmer perceptions of various common constraints to irrigation implementation and development. It specifies the connections between various farm and household characteristics as they affect commitment to the adoption of irrigation technology. The results can provide insights into circumstances that limit the practice of irrigation in Alabama and similar Southeastern states. The results should provide better understanding of farmer perceptions of the practical advantages and disadvantages of irrigation and new irrigation technology. The findings have practical importance since the results can suggest topics where farmers need more technical information, as well as cost-sharing and policy changes that can facilitate the installation and use of irrigation.

II. CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

This chapter addresses theory of technology adoption and diffusion, irrigation as an adopted technology, and how irrigation adoption has been conceptualized. Hypotheses are formulated about factors influencing irrigation adoption. Diffusion of Innovations was chosen as the framework for this study because it accounts for the role of personal characteristics and social networks in the rate of technology adoption.

Adoption and Diffusion of Innovations

Diffusion of Innovations is a theory of how, why, and at what rate new ideas and technology spread through cultures, across space, and among adopters over time (Carr 2009). In the study of diffusion of technology, "adoption" refers to the stage in which technology is selected for use by an individual or an organization; "innovation" refers to a new or "innovative" technology being adopted; and "diffusion" is the stage during which technology spreads to general use (Carr 2009).

Sociological factors play a significant role in the decision to adopt conservation practices. Ryan's (1943; Griliches 1957) study of the diffusion of hybrid corn in Iowa was the first visibly sustainable contribution to an interest in innovations, which was especially popularized by Everett Rogers' (1962) *Diffusion of Innovations*. Rogers (Rogers and Shoemaker 1971) was one of the first to associate personal characteristics of farmers with the timing of their adoption of an innovation (Clearfield 1986). Rogers defines "diffusion" as the process by which an innovation is communicated over time,

through certain channels, and among the members of a social system (Rogers 1962). The key elements in diffusion research are the innovation itself, the types of communication channels, the time or rate of adoption, adopter characteristics, and the social system that frames the innovation-decision process (Rogers 1962).

Decision-making occurs through a series of communication channels over a period of time among members of a social system. Thus, Rogers characterizes diffusion of an innovation as a five-step process (Rogers 1962). Rogers originally categorized the five stages as: awareness, interest, evaluation, trial, and adoption. Rogers eventually revised the steps to: knowledge, persuasion, decision, implementation, and confirmation, though the descriptions of the categories remained similar. An individual might reject an innovation at anytime during or after the adoption process (Rogers 1995).¹

Early Versus Late "Knowers" of Innovations

Rate of adoption is usually measured by the length of time required for a certain percentage of the members of a social system to adopt an innovation (Rogers 1962). The rate of adoption is defined by Rogers' adopter categories. Rogers defines an "adopter category" as a classification of individuals within a social system on the basis of their "innovativeness" (Rogers 1962; Rogers 1995). He suggests (1962) a total of five categories of adopters in order to standardize the use of adopter categories in diffusion research. The rate of adoption follows an "S" curve, based on the cumulative percent adopting over time (Rogers 1962; Rogers 1995). The categories of adopters include: innovators, early adopters, early majority, late majority, and laggards (Rogers 1962). These categories, based on standard deviations from the mean of the normal curve

¹ For more information about the five stages of adoption, see Rogers 1962; Rogers 1964; Rogers 1965; Brown 1981.

(percent adopting at each period over time), provide a common language for innovation researchers (Rogers 1962; Rogers 1995).

Within the rate of adoption, there is a point at which an innovation reaches "critical mass" (Rogers 1962; Rogers 1995); this is a point in time within the adoption curve that enough individuals have adopted an innovation for it to become self-sustaining (Rogers 1962; Rogers 1995). To describe how an innovation reaches critical mass, Rogers describes several strategies that help an innovation reach this stage. These strategies are: have an innovation adopted by a highly respected individual within a social network; creating an instinctive desire for a specific innovation; inject an innovation into a group of individuals who would readily use an innovation; and provide positive reactions and benefits for early adopters of an innovation.²

There are several generalizations that summarize Rogers' (1995) findings regarding adopters' early knowledge about an innovation. Earlier "knowers" of an innovation, for example, often have more formal education than those who gain innovation knowledge later. Those with early innovation knowledge tend to have higher socioeconomic status. Thus, those with greater knowledge are more likely to adopt when they have the finances to do so (Rogers 1995). Also, early adopters frequently have more exposure to mass media channels of communication and more exposure to interpersonal connections. These adopters tend to have greater communication with personal connections and easier access to information through media channels, such as the Internet. Early adopters also have more change-agent contact than their later-adoption counterparts. These early adopters frequently are involved in greater social participation than later "knowers" (Rogers 1995).

Innovators

Innovators are the first individuals to readily adopt an innovation. They typically make up approximately 2.5 percent of any population (Rogers 1962; Rogers 1965; Surry et al. 1996). They are usually willing to take risks, are the youngest in age, have the highest social class, have greater financial acuity, are very social, have close contact to scientific sources, and have regular interaction with other innovators (Rogers 1962; Rogers 1965).

Early Adopters

Early adopters comprise approximately 13.5 percent of the population (Rogers 1962; Rogers 1965; Surry et al. 1996). This is the second fastest category to adopt an innovation (Rogers 1962; Rogers 1965). These individuals have the highest degree of opinion leadership among other adopter categories. Early adopters are typically younger in age with higher social status, have more financial lucidity, have more advanced education, and are more socially forward than late adopters (Rogers 1962, p. 185). Early Majority

Of the population, the early majority makes up 34 percent (Rogers 1962; Rogers 1965; Surry et al. 1996). Individuals in this category adopt an innovation after a varying degree of time, but time of adoption is significantly longer than that of innovators and early adopters. Over all, Early Majority adopters tend to be slower in the adoption process, but have above average social status, contact with other early adopters, and show some opinion leadership.

 $^{^2}$ For more information regarding adoption strategies, see Rogers 1962; Rogers 1995. 16

Late Majority

Another 34 percent of the population falls into the late majority group (Rogers 1962; Rogers 1965; Surry et al. 1996). Individuals in this category will adopt an innovation after the average farmer. These individuals approach an innovation with a high degree of skepticism and adopt an innovation after the majority of society. Late Majority members are typically skeptical about the innovation, have below average social status, very little financial lucidity, are in contact with others in late majority and in early majority, and have little opinion leadership.

Laggards

Individuals in the laggard category are the last to adopt an innovation and comprise approximately 16% of the population (Rogers 1962; Rogers 1965; Surry et al. 1996). Unlike most of the previous categories, laggards show little to no opinion leadership. Laggards usually tend to focus on traditions and have an aversion to changeagents. These individuals tend to have lower social status and financial fluidity, are often older than all other adopters, and are in contact only with family and close friends.

Opinion Leaders and Communication Channels

Rogers relied on the ideas of Katz and Lazarsfeld (1955) in developing his ideas on the influence of "opinion leaders" in the diffusion process. Throughout the diffusion process, there is evidence that not all individuals exert an equal amount of influence over other individuals (Rogers et al. 1964; Rogers 1995). Often, some individuals in a given community accumulate considerable social capital and achieve prestige and influence among their peers (Kleiner 2003; Smith 2005; Rogers 1995). Technical agencies often are more attentive to their innovative, wealthy, educated, information-seeking, and "easy to convince" clients (Rogers 1995). These producers' names come up time and again, sometimes because they have authority, but most often because they have attained legitimacy. These individuals thus become "opinion leaders" who are highly trusted as advisers by others for a variety of reasons, such as their expertise, knowledge, and power (Rogers 1995). Opinion leaders are influential in spreading either positive or negative information about an innovation (Rogers et al. 1964; Rogers 1995). These leaders may possess characteristics that set them apart from other individuals. They typically have greater exposure to mass media, are more cosmopolitan, have greater contact with change agents, have more social experience and exposure, have higher socioeconomic status, and tend to be more innovative (Rogers et al. 1964, Rogers 1995).

Theory of innovation suggests a bandwagon process, where an increase in the number of irrigators creates a stronger "bandwagon" pressures. Social pressures can potentially cause increases in the number of irrigation adopters (Abrahamson et al. 1997). Through communication with other local irrigators, producers can develop a social network for information and technical support for each other (Rogers 1995). Influential farmers who irrigate may have the respect, power, success, and influence to encourage other farmers to follow in their footsteps and consider irrigation as part of their farming strategy (Abrahamson et al. 1997). Lack of local support may act as a barrier to implementing and improving irrigation systems. Peers who use irrigation can create a pressure to fulfill a social norm which may influence a producer's perceived behavioral control (Morris et al. 2000).

Socioeconomic Status and Adoption

Individuals' socioeconomic status is related to their degree of change-agent contact (Rogers 1995). Status and change-agent contact are, in turn, highly related to their degree of "innovativeness." More progressive farmers may have the economic means to adopt and can therefore more easily obtain credit if needed. Because such innovative producers often operate larger farms, the direct effect and potential gain from their adoption on total agricultural production is greater, widening the socioeconomic gap and potentially heightening these farmers' influence (Rogers 1995). How new agricultural equipment is marketed has an important influence on whether larger or smaller farmers will purchase it. Larger, more expensive machines will be less affordable for smaller farmers who reap smaller profits for smaller productivity (Rogers 1995). Producers who have sufficient funds to pay for irrigation equipment (higher socioeconomic status) may be able to afford irrigation and bear the risk of miscalculation or error. Irrigation technology may be profitable, but the central reason for its introduction is not profitability enhancement, but feasibility and potential cost.

The Role of Social Networks and Electronic Communication in Diffusion

New ways of doing things do not necessarily take hold all at once. Instead, they often spread gradually through social networks (Young 2003). One classic study by Coleman, Katz, and Menzel (1966) showed that doctors' willingness to prescribe the new antibiotic tetracycline diffused through professional contacts. A similar pattern has been documented in the adoption of family planning methods, new agricultural practices, and a variety of other innovations (Young 2003; Rogers et al. 1971; Rogers et al. 1981; Rogers 1983; Valente 1995). Because adoption is a social process, having physical proximity to

other irrigation adopters is positively related to adoption (Hagerstrand 1967).

The theory of innovation explains the rate at which innovations diffuse and the succession in which they are adopted (Abrahamson et al. 1997). Social pressures can cause increases in the number of adopters of irrigation (Abrahamson et al. 1997). To show that this occurs, Abrahamson et al. (1997) investigated the average number of social links of adopters. They found a higher mean number of adopters among farmers with greater numbers of social links, many of which were beyond the core focal strata of the study. Abrahamson and colleagues concluded that a feedback loop occurs, where increases in the number of adopters create stronger bandwagon pressures, and stronger bandwagon pressures, in turn, increase the number of adopters (Abrahamson et al. 1997).

Prior to the introduction of Internet, social networks played a crucial role in diffusion of innovations (Veneris 1994). Widespread adoption of computer networks leads to better diffusion of innovations, greater understanding of possible innovative shortcomings and identification of needed innovations that would not have otherwise occurred (Veneris 1994; Walton et al. 2010; Khaledi et al. 2010). Early adopters tend to have more exposure to media communication channels (Veneris 1994; Rogers 1995).

Clearfield (1986) profiled the prototypical farmer who is most likely to adopt conservation practices. He reviewed previous studies and found that "adopters of conservation practices are likely to be well-educated, full-time farmers, with a high level of organizational participation" (Clearfield 1986:6). Yet, Napier (2001:286) found that:

Factors such as access to information, farming experience, technical assistance, partial economic subsidies, farm size, personal characteristics of the primary farm operator, debt-to-asset ratio, farm income, participation in government conservation programs, and a host of other variables examined in the studies were not useful for predicting extent of use of conservation production systems."

Previous studies on the adoption of agricultural conservation practices, then, are limited

in their ability to explain the adoption process. Contradictory findings make it hard to draw conclusions about what variables most certainly affect adoption rates.

The "Agricultural Treadmill"

During the past half-century, farm profits remained low, although farm size grew significantly and, at the same time, farmers adopted more and more new technology. Cochrane (1958) introduced the concept of the "agricultural treadmill," a notion that farmers are under continuous pressure to adopt technology or risk a decline in profits. According to this theory, no individual small farms that produce the same products as large farms can affect a commodity's price (Cochrane 1958; Gould et al. 2004). Thus, farmers adopt new technology to increase productivity. However, over time, others follow and further increase supply, and as supply increases, the price of commodities tends to fall. Increased efficiency in agricultural production also can drive down commodity prices. The downward pressure on crop price has two direct results: (1) those who have not yet adopted the new technology must do so lest they lose income ("price squeeze") and (2) those who are too old, sick, poor, or indebted to innovate are eventually forced out due to the cost of adoption ("cost squeeze") and the remaining producers who made early profits absorb their resources ("scale enlargement"). In effect, the latter results in concentration of resources and rural income and further exacerbates inequality (Cochrane 1958; Gould et al. 2004). This is theory is relevant because the effects of debt and income level on adoption of irrigation are investigated in this research. In this study, I am interested in how irrigation technology spreads among Alabama row crop, fruit, vegetable, horticulture, and specialty crop farmers over time. Next, I present my

hypotheses, followed by the framework of supporting literature.

Hypotheses

Table 1. Hypotheses, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009		
Hypothesis	Hypothesis Statement	
H1:	Farmers who have a larger farm-size are more likely to irrigate.	
H2:	If irrigation is perceived as minimizing risk, the greater the adoption.	
H3:	The more innovative the farmer is, the more likely they are to irrigate.	
H4:	Farmers with neighbors who irrigate are more likely to implement or improve irrigation systems.	
H5:	The younger the farmer, the more likely they are to irrigate.	
Н6:	Producers with greater education attainment will adopt irrigation more often than those with less education.	
H7:	Those with positive relationships with sources of technical information are likely to adopt irrigation.	
H8:	The greater the producer's annual income, the more likely they are to irrigate.	
Н9:	The lower the producer's level of debt, the more likely they are to irrigate.	
H10:	The more resources there are for irrigation, the more prone a producer is to adopt irrigation.	
H11:	Farmers with access to the Internet are likely to adopt irrigation.	
H12:	Ethnic minority-operated farms in Alabama will be less likely to use irrigation than Caucasian-operated farms.	
H13:	Female-operated farms in Alabama will be less likely to use irrigation than male-operated farms.	
H14:	The independent variables together predict the dependent variables.	

Farm Size

H1: Farmers who own more acreage (have a larger farm-size) are more likely to irrigate.

Owning a larger area may increase the overall benefits of adoption and beneficial innovations (Pannell et al. 2006; Abadi Ghadim et al. 2005; Whittenbury et al. 2009). On a larger farm, there is more produce to protect than on a small farm and large farm

owners may have more resources to invest in irrigation. Having a larger farm, then, may increase the likelihood of adoption. Risk-averse irrigators tend to use more water per unit of land. With larger acreage, there is a greater amount of produce at risk without irrigation (Pannel et al. 2006; Abadi Ghadim et al. 2005; Whittenbury et al. 2009).

Attitude towards Risk

H2: *If irrigation is perceived as minimizing risk, the greater the adoption.*

Adoption of most technologies that alter farm management are similar to investing in high-involvement products (Kaine 2004; Montagu et al. 2006). Highinvolvement products are generally expensive, rarely purchased, and correlated to selfimage and ego (Montagu et al. 2006; Assael 1998). They typically involve some risk, such as financial risk. Where risk is high, a farmer is more likely to devote time and effort to careful consideration of alternatives before making a purchase (Montagu et al. 2006; Assael 1998). Ensuring predictable outcomes from as many sources as possible is important for successful farming and adoption. This ensures that profits are generated at acceptable levels of risk (Montagu et al. 2006). English and Orlob (1978) reported on the significance of risk aversion to irrigation decisions. They found that the most risk-averse manager would prefer an irrigation strategy with a 40 percent lower expected profit than preferred by most risk-tolerant managers.

Also, adopting an innovation may be seen as a way to avert risk. Irrigators may be risk averse and use irrigation as a means to avoid potential drought, disease, and other stressors that irrigation can potentially prevent. Not having irrigation equipment installed may be framed as an economic risk to one's crop yields, and thus irrigators may be very concerned with risk and irrigate to minimize the risk of not irrigating.

Individual Innovativeness

H3: *The more innovative a farmer is, the more likely they are to irrigate.*

Innovators will adopt an innovation earlier on the adoption continuum (Carr 1999). Morris and Venkatesh (2000) found that compared to older workers, younger individuals' technology usage decisions were more strongly influenced by attitude toward using the technology. Older people were more strongly influenced by subjective norms and perceived behavioral control. For instance, the research shows that younger individuals are more innovative and more apt to adopt technological changes (Pannell et al. 2006; Whittenbury et al. 2009).

Social Networking and Influence

H4: Farmers who have neighbors who irrigate are more likely to implement or improve irrigation systems.

In the context of technology usage, subjective norms—or perceived social pressure to perform or not perform a behavior—have manifested as peer influence (Ajzen 1991; Morris et al. 2000). Farmers with irrigation can act as social influences, as well as sources of information about implementing and improving irrigation. Through communication with other local irrigators, producers can develop a social network of information and technical support for each other (Abrahamson et al. 1997). Lack of local support may be a barrier to implementing irrigation systems (Brown 1981). Those who use irrigation can create pressures to fulfill a social norm and influence other producers' perceived behavioral control (Morris et al. 2000). If a large proportion of one's peers irrigate, a producer may perceive this technology as easy to use and acceptable. This type of acceptance decision may influence producers' long-term usage decisions.

H5: The younger the farmer, the more likely they are to irrigate.

Morris and Venkatesh (2000) found that compared to older peers, younger individuals' technology usage decisions are more strongly influenced by attitude toward using the technology. Younger individuals appear to be more innovative and apt to adopting technological changes. If a farm is not going to be passed on to a farmer's children and if the benefits of new practices are not expected to be fully reflected in the farm's sale price, then older farmers may have less incentive to invest in something that will be primarily of benefit to the subsequent owner (Pannell et al. 2006; Gasson et al. 1993; Whittenbury et al. 2009).

Education

H6: *Thus, producers who have obtained greater levels of education may adopt irrigation more often than those with less education.*

A landowner's perception of a problem is one of the most important factors related to the adoption of practices (Ervin et al. 1982; Klapproth et al. 2010). Landholders with higher levels of education often adopt beneficial innovations more quickly (Pannell et al. 2006; Rahm et al. 1984; Feder et al. 1985; Goodwin et al. 1994; Kilpatrick 2000, Whittenbury et al. 2009). In the case of a complex technology or a practice that is disadvantageous when all its effects are considered, having a higher education level may reduce or delay adoption because the educated adopter recognizes the limitations of the practice (Pannell et al. 2006; Marsh et al. 2006; Whittenbury et al. 2009). Such limitations may go unrecognized by less educated producers, who may consequently adopt the practice mistakenly (Pannell et al. 2006). On the other hand,

Age

educated producers may more easily comprehend complex, technical practices and weigh the costs and benefits more objectively than their less educated counterparts.

Technical Assistance

H7: *Those with positive relationships with sources of technical information are likely to adopt irrigation.*

Using an innovation typically requires a certain set of skills and level of knowledge (Surry et al. 1996). Without the necessary skill set, people may become frustrated and immobilized. Thus, training is usually a vital part of successful innovation adoption. Studies made of forest landowners suggest that those who worked with a professional forester were more likely to regenerate tree stands after harvest than landowners who did not get assistance (Klapproth et al. 2010; Alig et al. 1990). Thus, producers with sufficient training and technical assistance will implement or expand irrigation systems.

Income

H8: *The greater the producer's annual income, the more likely they are to irrigate.*

Hunte (1981) interviewed a random sample of rural Louisiana residents to determine the extent of their educational, occupational, and by extension, their financial motivations for their adoption of agricultural technology. He found that levels of technology adoption were positively correlated for residents with high-income levels, and negatively related for those with lower income levels.

Debt Level

H9: *The lower the producer's level of debt, the more likely they are to irrigate.*

Having a lower level of debt allows producers to focus their resources on investing in production technologies (Hunte 1981). Those who spend less on debts have more financial capital to invest in production, equipment, and technology. On the other hand, we must consider that producer debt may reflect capital investment in irrigation technology.

Availability of Resources

H10: *The more resources there are for irrigation, the more prone a producer is to adopt irrigation.*

Surry and Ely (1996) found several conditions that contribute to innovation implementation. One condition is the availability of vital resources. Resources are the things that are required to make implementation successful; without them, implementation is difficult. The outlines of innovation diffusion patterns are shaped by where innovation resources are available (Brown 1990; Brown 1981). Important components that determine where resources are available and the overall pattern of diffusion include the propagator of the innovation (such as the manufacturer), the diffusion agency that distributes the resources to market (equipment dealerships, e.g.), the diffusion strategy designed to encourage adoption, and location of diffusion agencies where the innovation is made available and that determines pricing, advertising, and population segments targeted by promotional efforts (Brown 1990; Brown 1981).

Access to Information

H11: *Farmers with access to the Internet are likely to adopt irrigation.*

Even prior to the introduction of the Internet, social networks played a crucial role in the diffusion of innovation (Veneris 1994; Khaledi et al. 2010). The Internet has also become a means to connect with social networks through email, blogs, social networking pages, and so forth. The widespread adoption of computer networks has lead to better diffusion of innovations, greater understanding of possible innovative shortcomings, and identification of needed innovations (Veneris 1994; Khaledi et al. 2010; Walton et al. 2010). Handheld computers, such as personal digital assistants (PDA) and handheld global positioning services (GPS), for example, have become increasingly important in cotton production (Walton et al. 2010). Walton and colleagues (2010) found that younger farmers who used computers in farm management and had a positive perception of Extension had a greater likelihood of adopting more technological devices, such as GPS and PDAs. With more and more information filtering through the mass media, especially on the Internet, farmers potentially have access to a large quantity of information and media reports regarding crop-water needs, progressive farming technologies, their benefits, and how to use them.

Minority Farmers

H12: *Ethnic minority-operated farms in Alabama will be less likely to use irrigation than Caucasian-operated farms.*

Molnar and colleagues (2001) found that minority farmers have disproportionately low levels of adoption of conservation measures. The number of black-owned farms is declining at a more rapid rate than other farms, and this trend has
drawn attention to the treatment that minority farmers, especially African-American farmers, have experienced in receiving federal assistance (Pretty 1995; Molnar et al. 2001). Minority farmers are less likely to receive federal assistance for their farm operations (Molnar et al. 2001); this may be a potential barrier preventing these farmers from irrigating.

Gender

H13: Female-operated farms in Alabama will be less likely to use irrigation than maleoperated farms.

The disparity in participation and treatment between non-minority and minority farmers may be partially accounted for by the smaller average size of minority and female-operated farms, their lower average crop yields, and their greater likelihood not to plant program crops, as well as less sophisticated technology, insufficient collateral, poor cash flow, and poor credit ratings. However, representatives of female farm groups point out that previous discrimination in USDA programs has helped produce these very conditions now used to explain disparate treatment (Molnar et al. 2001). The lack of access to water (and therefore lack of irrigation) may be because cumulative barriers to accessing capital investment and technology have kept not only ethnic minority farmers from building on their investments, but also female producers (Rijsberman 2004).

Aggregate and Independent Variable Effects

H14: The independent variables together predict the dependent variables.

Regression analysis will show the independent effects of the variables on each dependent variable. It also will show the amount of explained variation. The next chapter outlines the procedures used to collect data and test the hypotheses.

III. RESEARCH METHODS

This chapter describes how the hypotheses stated in Chapter II are tested and analyzed. First, the survey is described. Then, the desired sample population and the sampling method are illustrated and the data collection process is explained. The overall response from respondents is briefly described, as well. Lastly, the dependent and independent variables are listed and how the variables were coded is described.

Method, Sample, and Units of Analysis

Survey Instrument

This study uses survey data from a statewide sample of Alabama farm operators to explore the barriers to the adoption of irrigation. Funded by a special grant through the United States Department of Commerce National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), the survey adapted questions from the 2003 USDA Census of Agriculture Farm and Ranch Irrigation Survey and addressed issues specific to Alabama, such as producer knowledge of State water requirements.

The questionnaire was a twelve-page document, following the Dillman method (2010). Along with a cover page, an informational letter was incorporated into the questionnaire. The questionnaire included 32 questions of primarily Likert-type form. For example, respondents were asked: "How helpful are each of the following sources of information about implementing or improving irrigation (Mark one for each)?" This question was followed by a list of several information sources lettered "A" through "F."

Each information source had its own response scale (1 = "Not helpful," 2 = "Somewhat," 3 = "Very helpful"). An additional page was provided for any open-ended producer comments. The survey distributed by the United States Department of Agriculture National Agricultural Statistics Service (USDA NASS) in Montgomery, AL. Printing of the questionnaire was contracted out and conducted by a regional print mail center in Jackson, Mississippi.

Sample

The target population was all row crop, fruit-tree, vegetable, and horticulture producers across the state of Alabama. The sampling frame for this study is the USDA NASS list of agricultural row crop, vegetable, and fruit-tree crop farmers in Alabama. This list is continually updated by obtaining current information from a variety of local and state sources. A random sample of farmers was surveyed about the extent of their irrigation practices and the problems they experienced in the irrigation process.

Data Collection

Data were collected from July 2009 through September 2009. The initial surveys were distributed in July 2009; On July 23, 2009, the regional mail center delivered 2,339 surveys to the postal service. Each mail packet included only the twelve-page questionnaire and a return envelope. After two weeks, a reminder was sent out to the same list (Dillman 2000; Dillman et al. 2009). On August 5, 12 days after the first mailing, the mail center delivered 2,095 forms to the postal service for a second mailing. The target was the same as the first mailing, with the exception of those who had already returned their form by mail prior to that date. It was sent out again two weeks later, making a total of three rounds to the population (Dillman 2000; Dillman et al. 2009).

Between August 3 and August 6, 2009, the Alabama National Association of State Departments of Agriculture (NASDA) staff phone-called approximately 2,000 respondents to encourage survey participation. They did not collect survey data by phone, as the questionnaire was complex and lengthy and thus prohibited efficient data collection via phone. However, if a respondent noted a change in operating status (e.g., out of business, deceased), this information was collected as a response, but an unusable report. Phone refusals were also considered to be unusable responses. A minimum of two phone-contact attempts were made for most operations. If contact was made with an individual (family member or other representative), encouragement was given on the importance of completing the survey by mail. If an answering machine was the contact, a similar message was left, encouraging survey participation and completion. In both circumstances, the staff identified themselves as calling on behalf of Auburn University and the USDA and noted that the producer should have recently received a mail survey dealing with irrigation practices in Alabama. As mentioned earlier, approximately 2,000 respondents were targeted for contact. Of these, approximately 900 (45 percent) were contacted personally by phone, 800 (40 percent) were left a message on an answering machine, and 300 (15 percent) were unable to be reached. Approximately 30 of the 900 personally contacted indicated that they would not participate in the survey. Approximately 45 others screened out of the survey, as they were no longer engaged in farming. A total of 818 surveys were returned, of which 794 were usable. The net mail response rate from all mailings was 18.4 percent.

Response

The mailed returns deemed unusable represented blank returned forms (implied refusal) or forms on which respondents indicated that they no longer engaged in farming. The net mail response rate from all mailings was 18.4 percent. Questionnaires were divided into those who currently irrigate and those who did not. Of all usable returns, 189 of the 794 total useable returns (approximately 24 percent) indicated that they currently irrigate.

All counties had at least one good report, with the exception of Coosa County. Most counties, where the concentration of agriculture is predominant, had twenty or more usable reports. The highest return was in Baldwin County, with 64 usable reports. Baldwin County is known for specialty crops, such as sod, peanuts, and soybeans, which are high in value. Thus, the high return from this area may be due to a high number of farms. Nine forms were returned with personal identification removed by the respondent; these were counted as unknown counties.

Measures

Dependent Variables

Use of Irrigation Technology

There are five measures of irrigation adoption used in this study. The first measure is a dichotomous variable that contrasts farmers that have irrigation with those that did not, coded 1 = "No," 2 = "Yes."

Extent of Irrigation Usage

A second measure of irrigation adoption is the sums of responses to three items. Respondents were asked: what percent of your land is used for the following purposes was irrigated? The items were: (1) row crops, (2) fruit, vegetable, horticulture, or specialty crops, and (3) pasture or hay land. The response framework was: "None" = 1, "Some" = 2 (1-50%), and 3 = "Most" (greater than 50%). This measure, the "irrigation land index," is the sum of these items.

Secondary Uses for Irrigation

A third measure of irrigation adoption counts the number of secondary uses for the irrigation system beyond providing water for plant growth. Respondents were asked if they used irrigation for a series of five secondary uses: (1) crop cooling to delay early budding, blooming, or to reduce heat stress, (2) to prevent freeze damage, (3) used to apply chemical fertilizers, (4) used to apply pesticides, and (5) other uses such as land disposal of liquid livestock waste, etc. The indicator, described as the "irrigation use index," used was a count of the "yes" responses to the six items and was not specific to crop type.

Expenditures for Irrigation Equipment

A fourth measure of irrigation adoption reflects the relative amount spent for irrigation equipment repairs in the previous year. Respondents rated their spending on items: (1) building or improving permanent storage and distribution systems (dams, ponds, reservoirs, ditches, etc.), (2) land clearing and leveling for irrigation purposes, (3) new well construction or deepening of existing wells, and (4) purchasing new or replacing irrigation equipment and machinery. The response framework was: 1 = "None," 2 = "Some," 3 = "Major Outlay". The indicator reflects the sum of the four ratings and is referred to as the "irrigation outlay index."

Extent of Irrigation Improvements

A fifth measure of irrigation adoption counts the number of irrigation improvements made by the respondent. Respondents were asked to check from a list of eight possible irrigation improvements indicators: (1) adding moisture instrumentation, (2) adopting irrigation scheduling as a management practice, (3) changing energy source for pumping, (4) expanding acres covered by irrigation, (5) making irrigation changes that decreased energy costs, (6) making irrigation changes that improved crop yield or quality, (7) making irrigation changes that reduced water requirements, and (8) retrofitting sprinkler system for a low pressure operation. This indicator, the "irrigation improvement index," counts the number of indicated improvements.

Independent Variables

There are 13 predictors of irrigation adoption treated in this study. The independent variables are as follows: land holding/farm size, innovative proneness, willingness to take risks, social networking, age, education, technical assistance helpfulness, annual income, debt level, availability of resources, Internet access, ethnicity, and gender (Bai 2008, Byerlee et al. 1986, Shashidara et al. 2007).

Land-holding/Farm Size

A measure of farm size is the sum of responses to six items. Respondents were asked to summarize their farms' land use in 2008 and indicate the number of acres for six separate items. The six items included: (1) cropland harvested, including all land from

which crops were harvested or hay was cut, and all land in orchards, citrus groves, or vineyards, (2) cropland used only for pasture or grazing, including rotation pasture and grazing land that could have been used for crops without additional improvements, (3) other cropland used for cover crops, cropland on which all crops failed, in cultivated summer fallow, and idle cropland, (4) woodland, (5) other pastureland and range-land, (6) and all other land, including land in farmsteads, buildings, livestock facilities, ponds, roads, wasteland, and so forth. The measure is the sum of acres reported.

Attitudes towards Risk

Farmers were asked to rate a selection of possible barriers to implementing an irrigation system or to improving the one already in existence. In order to assess risk attitudes, producers were then asked if they felt that irrigation system operating costs are too risky. They rated this as 1 = "Not a possible barrier," 2 = "Some," or 3 = "Great barrier."

Individual Innovative Proneness

To measure innovative proneness, farmers were asked, in terms of using new farming practices and technologies, how would you describe yourself? They were scored based on the selection they chose: 1 ="An innovator, often trying new approaches before anyone else," 2 = "An Early Adopter of new practices," 3 = "Not the first, but part of the Early Majority of users," 4 = "Part of the Later Majority of users of new ideas," or 5 = "Often one of the Last to try new things." The ordinal measure is scored one to five.

Social Networking and Influence

There are three measures of social networking among producers. One such measure elicits responses to the statement, no other farmers around here irrigate, as a potential barrier to implementing irrigation systems and a measure of social influence on irrigation practices. Producers matched each as 1 = "Not a barrier," 2 = "Some," or 3 ="Great barrier." A second measure had producers rate whether "Having neighbors object to irrigation operation" as 1 = "Not a reason for neglecting to irrigate," 2 = "Some," or 3 ="Major reason for not irrigating." The third measure asked farmers how helpful were other farmers with irrigation? They were rated as 1 = "Not helpful," 2 = "Somewhat helpful," or 3 = "Very helpful."

Age

Producers were asked an open-ended question to measure their age: "What is your age?" They responded by recording their actual age in years.

Education

The measure for education counted the highest level of education respondents completed. They were asked, which category best describes your level of education? Respondents ranked their education: 1 = ``Some high school or less,'' 2 = ``Graduated high school,'' 3 = ``Some college/technical school,'' 4 = ``College graduate,'' 5 = ``Some graduate school,'' and 6 = ``Master's degree or more.''

Technical Assistance

Producers were asked, how helpful are each of the following sources of information about implementing or improving irrigation? The respondents ranked nine sources of technical assistance as 1 = "Not helpful," 2 = "Somewhat helpful," or 3 = "Very helpful." The sources of information included: the Alabama Office of Water Resources, Auburn University specialists or researchers, county or regional extension agents, specialists from the USDA-Natural Resources Conservation Service, Internet websites, irrigation equipment dealers, media reports or information from the press, other farmers with irrigation, and private irrigation specialists or consultants.

Need for Technical Training

To measure the influence of technical assistance on irrigation adoption, producers rated their level of agreement or disagreement with the statement: "I need more training and technical assistance to implement or expand irrigation on my operation." They were scored accordingly: 5 = "Strongly Agree," 4 = "Agree," 3 = "Undecided," 2 = "Disagree," 1 = "Strongly Disagree."

Annual Household Income

An eighth variable that potentially influences irrigation adoption is annual household income level. A measure of income level reflects the total amount earned per household over the course of a year. Respondents were asked to check from a list of eight possible income brackets: 1 = ``Less than \$20,000,'' 2 = ``\$20,000 to \$29,000,'' 3 = ``\$30,000 to \$39,000,'' 4 = ``\$40,000 to \$59,000,'' 5 = ``\$60,000 to \$99,999,'' 6 = ``\$100,000 or more.''

Level of Farming Operation Debt

To measure current debt level for their farming operations, respondents were asked to check from a list of four possible debt groups: 1 = "No debt," 2 = "Very little

debt," 3 = "Moderate debt," 4 = "Heavy debt." The responses indicate the respondents' perception of their debt level, rather than their actual level of debt.

Availability of Resources

The availability of resources may influence the implementation of irrigation adoption. Respondents were asked how hard it is to get replacement parts when needed and rated the difficulty of accessing resources for equipment and parts as: 1 = "Not a barrier," 2 = "Some," or a 3 = "Great barrier" to implementing or improving irrigation.

Access to Information

Another predicted influence on irrigation adoption is farmers' access to media and Internet, or more broadly speaking, to technical information. To measure this, producers were asked: "Do you have Internet access?" They responded by checking either "No" = 1, "Dial-up only" =2, or "Cable or DSL" = 3. The question ascertains whether or not respondents have access to Internet and what quality of Internet is available.

Information Sources

Respondents were asked how helpful a number of information sources were in regards to implementing or improving irrigation. Information resources included the Alabama Office of Water Resources, Auburn University specialists or researchers, county or regional extension agents, specialists from the USDA Natural Resources Conservation Service, Internet websites, irrigation equipment dealers, media reports or information from the press, other farmers with irrigation, and private irrigation specialists or consultants. Respondents checked whether these resources were: 1 ="Not helpful," 2 = "Somewhat helpful," or 3 = "Very helpful." The indicator counts the number of information sources used and/or found helpful.

Ethnicity

To measure ethnicity, respondents were asked: What is your ethnicity? They responded by checking one of six possible options: 1 = "Black or African American," 2 = "Asian or Pacific," 3 = "White or Caucasian," 4 = "American Indian or Alaska Native," 5 = "Spanish, Hispanic, or Latino Origin," or 6 = "Other _____." *Gender*

To measure gender, respondents were asked: "What is your gender?"

Respondents checked either 1 = "Male" or 2 = "Female."

The next chapter outlines the analysis of the data and the procedures used to test the hypotheses.

IV. RESULTS

This chapter tests the hypotheses developed in Chapter II and describes the irrigation activities and techniques used by farmers across Alabama. First, the demographics of the sample and the irrigation practices and systems used in Alabama are presented. Then, descriptive statistics are provided for the dependent and independent variables in the study. Next, each dependent variable is related to the independent variables to test the hypotheses. Regression analysis is used to assess the partial and cumulative impact of the independent variable on each dependent variable. The analysis relates farmer attributes, farm characteristics, and the use and availability of media and technical resources to irrigation adoption, irrigation usage, and the extent of irrigation used in Alabama.

Demographics and Descriptive Statistics

Sample Demographics

Ninety-five percent of respondents identified themselves as white or Caucasian, as shown in Table 7 on page 53. Only five percent reported being another non-white ethnicity. In fact, only four percent reported being "Black or African American," one percent as "American Indian or Alaska Native," 0.1 percent as "Spanish, Hispanic, or Latino Origin," 0.1 percent as "Asian or Pacific." and 0.7 percent as some "Other" ethnicity. This compares to the US Census data which reports a percentage of 71 whites in Alabama in 2008 (US Census Bureau 2008). Approximately 97 percent are male, while only about three percent female.

Only five percent reported having not graduated from high school. Thirty percent of respondents graduated from high school, 26 percent graduated college, and almost 12 percent had a Master's degree or more. The U.S. Census data from 2008 reports that 80.4 percent of Alabamians had a high school diploma and 24.4 percent graduated college with a Bachelor's degree or higher. Thus, most respondents had at least some college or technical school education. About 64 percent of respondents had a gross annual household income over \$40,000 dollars in 2008. Again, this compares to the 2008 Census data reporting a median household income of 42,586 dollars. About 34 percent reported having a moderate debt level, and another ten percent had a heavy debt level.

As shown in Table 7 (page 53), gross annual total household income level is another variable that may influence adoption of irrigation. The average annual income on a theoretical range of six categories is 4.3. The actual range is six. The mean total annual household income category is \$40,000 to \$59,000. On average, respondents earned 54.2 percent of their total annual income from farming during the three years 2006 through 2008. Thirty percent of respondents earned a combined household income of at least \$100,000 in the year 2008. A fourth earned \$60,000 to \$99,999, and 19 percent earned \$40,000 to \$59,999. Eleven percent earned \$30,000 to \$39,999, while only six percent earned \$20,000 to \$29,999. Ten percent of respondents earned a household income of less than \$20,000.

Thirty percent of respondents reported having no debt in the year 2008; 27 percent claimed to have very little debt. Approximately one-third faced a self-determined moderate debt level. Only 10 percent reported heavy debt. Debt measurements were not

suggested on the questionnaire, so all debt claims made by respondents were completely self-reported.

As shown in Figure 1 below, respondents' age ranged from 24 years to 95 years. Approximately 59 percent are in their fifties and sixties. The average age of respondents was 58.7 years of age, with a standard deviation of 12.4 and a range of 71, as shown in Table 7. The highest reported age was 95 years. Thus, the average respondent reported being middle-aged or older adults. This compares to the most recent Census of Agriculture (2007) that reports the average age of principle farm-operators as 57.6 years old (USDA—NASS 2007).



Figure 1. Age, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009

Irrigation Practices and Systems

Land Irrigated in 2008

Table 2. Land In	rigated on Farm in 2008, Alabama I	arm Operators, 2009
	Frequency	Percent
Yes	192	24
No	602	76
Total	794	100

Table 2.	Land Irrigated	on Farm in 2008	, Alabama Farm O	perators, 2009
----------	----------------	-----------------	------------------	----------------

Table 2 shows the percentage of irrigators and of non-irrigators in Alabama during the year of 2008. Only 24 percent of the 794 respondents reported irrigating at any point and any extent in 2008, while 78 percent indicated not irrigating that year.

Sources of Irrigation Water Used in 2008

Table 3. Percentage of Sources of Irrigation Water Used, Alabama Farm **Operators**, 2009

Sources of Irrigation Water ($N = 192$)	Some	Main Source
Ground water from well located on farm or another farm	21	30
On-farm flowing surface supply (stream, spring, or river)	22	25
On-farm standing water body surface supply (lake, pond, or reservoir)	20	21
Off-farm water suppliers (commercial company, municipal or community water system	3	7
Did you have to pay for water for irrigation?	16	67

As is shown in Table 3, 30 percent use ground water on or near their farm, which was the highest water source used on or near farm. Sixty-seven percent of respondents reported that they have to pay for most of their irrigation water, and another 16 percent indicated paying for at least some of this water.

Table 4. Types of Irrigation Used, Alabama Farm Operator	rs, 2009
Type of Irrigation System (N=192)	Percent Using System
Center Pivot	55
Drip, Low Flow, or Trickle Irrigation	33
Hose Tow	13
Sprinkler Irrigation	12
Gravity Irrigation Down Rows or Furrows	5
Cable Tow	4
Linear and Wheel Move Systems	3
Solid Set and Permanent Systems	3
Hand Move	2
Irrigated Acres That Have Been Laser Leveled	0

Types of Irrigation Used by Alabama Farm Operators in 2008

As shown in Table 4, various types of irrigation techniques are adopted to provide the necessary amount of water to meet plant needs, which differ in respect to how water is obtained from the sources and how it is distributed. Center pivot irrigation (including high, medium, and low pressures) was the most highly used irrigation technique in 2008, with a total of 57 percent.

Reasons for Not Irrigating

Table 5. Reasons for Not Irrigating, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009

Reasons for Not Irrigating ($N = 794$)	Some	Major
Cannot afford the investment	15	46
Shortage of surface water	17	20
Irrigation is uneconomical due to high energy costs	24	19
Shortage of ground water (wells or falling water tables)	16	17
Do not own the land that could be irrigated	13	16
Sufficient soil moisture-No irrigation needed	18	8
Plan to quit farming	9	7
Hard to get reliable information on different irrigation	12	4
	7	2
Irrigation equipment failure	/	2
Neighbors object to irrigation operation	3	1
Pollution of water source	3	1

Table 5 lists potential reasons for not irrigating and shows the percentages that farmers reported these reasons to be somewhat of a barrier or a major barrier to irrigating. The main reason reported for not irrigating, reported in Table 5, was that farmers could not afford the investment. The next two major reasons were due to shortage of surface water, which may force farmers to look for water elsewhere and pay for water, and because irrigation is uneconomical due to high energy costs. Thus, finances appear to be a major factor for not irrigating.

Table 6. Der	<u>oendant Variable Measures, Alab</u>	ama Far	m Operators, 2009		
Measures	Dependent Variables	Mean	Standard Deviation	Number	Definition
	a. Last Year	1.24	0.43	794	Practiced irrigation in 2008 (not acres)
	b. Row Crop Use	1.87	0.62	150	Percent of land irrigated for row crops
Land Index	c. Horticulture Use	1.83	0.81	152	Fruit, vegetables, horticulture, or specialty crops
	d. Pasture Use	1.25	0.5	124	Pasture/hay land
	e. Crop Cooling	1.03	0.16	794	Irrigation for crop cooling to delay early budding or reduce
	د د د				ficat suress
	f. Freeze Damage	1.02	0.14	794	Irrigation to prevent freeze damage
Use Index	g. Apply Chemicals	1.04	0.19	794	Irrigation used to apply chemical fertilizers
	h. Apply Pesticides	1.01	0.08	794	Irrigated to apply pesticides
	i. Other Uses	1.01	0.09	794	Other uses, i.e. land disposal of liquid livestock waste
	j. Irrigation Distribution	1.27	0.53	151	For building or improving permanent storage and distribution
					systems
Outlay Index	k. Land Clearing	1.2	0.47	143	For land clearing and leveling for irrigation purposes
	1. Well Construction	1.16	0.47	143	For new well construction or deepening existing wells
	m. Replace Equipment	1.65	0.68	178	Purchased or replace irrigation equipment
	n. Moisture Instruments	1.01	0.09	794	Added moisture instrumentation
	o. Irrigation Scheduling	1.03	0.16	794	Adopted irrigation scheduling as a management practice
	p. Irrigation Pumping	1.02	0.15	794	Changed pumping energy source
Improvement Index	q. Irrigation Acres Expanded	1.08	0.27	794	Expanded irrigated acres
	r. Energy Efficiency	1.05	0.21	794	Made irrigation changes that decreased energy costs
	s. Crop Impact	1.04	0.2	794	Made irrigation changes that improved crop yield or quality
	t. Water Efficiency	1.04	1.05	794	Made irrigation changes that reduced water requirements
	u. Low Pressure	1.05	1.22	794	Retrofitted sprinkler system for low pressure operation
	Composite Measures				
	v. Irrigation Land Index	3.36	0.73	794	Sum of items b, c, d
	w. Irrigation Improvement Index	1.08	0.77	794	Count of items n through u
	x. Irrigation Use Index	0.77	1.52	794	Count of items e through i
	y. Irrigation Outlay Index	4.88	1.17	136	Sum of items j, k, l, m

Dependent Variables

Irrigation Land Index



Figure 2. Irrigation Land Index, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009

Table 6 on page 47 provides descriptive information describing the dependent variables. The mean score on the irrigation land index was 3.4. The theoretical range is six, from three to nine, three meaning that a respondent did not irrigate any of the three types of crops listed. A score of nine would mean that a respondent irrigated a major portion of all of the types of crops listed (row, horticulture, and pasture crops). However, the index only had a range of four (three to seven); no respondent reported irrigating to the largest extent—irrigating a major outlay of land. Thus, most respondents who irrigated in 2008 did not irrigate to a large extent and likely irrigated only one type of crop. As shown in Figure 2, 76 percent reported not irrigating any fruit, vegetable,

horticulture, or specialty; pasture, or hay crops; or row crops during 2008. Only 14 percent reported irrigating between one and 50 percent of only one type of crop. Eight percent irrigated one to 50 percent of two crops. Only two percent reported having irrigated most (greater than 50 percent) of at least one crop.

Irrigation Improvement Index



As shown in Table 6, operators averaged 1.08 on the irrigation improvement index. The index ranges from zero to eight, and scoring a zero meaning that a respondent did not make any improvements or irrigation equipment installations. A score of eight would mean that respondents made all improvements and installations mentioned. This means that operators indicated using just one of the irrigation improvements on average. Thus, the mean suggests that irrigators in 2008 made only minimal improvements and

additions to their irrigation operations. Eighty-six percent of respondents made no improvements to their irrigation systems and equipment in 2008, as shown in Figure 3. Only six percent reported making one change, three percent made two changes, and three percent made three changes. Two percent reported making four changes, and only one percent reported making five or more changes.

Irrigation Use Index



Figure 4. Irrigation Use Index, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009

As shown in Table 6, respondents averaged a score of 0.77 on the irrigation use index. The theoretical range for this index is five, ranging from zero (irrigation was not used for any secondary purposes) to five (irrigation was used for all five listed and possibly more secondary purposes). However, the actual range is four (zero to four), showing that no respondents reported using up to five or more secondary uses for irrigation in 2008. Thus, respondents rarely used irrigation for any secondary purposes, but typically only for the sole purpose of providing water to their crops. Ninety-two percent of respondents used irrigation solely for supplying water when needed to crops. Six percent reported using irrigation for one secondary purpose and one percent for two other purposes. Less than 1 percent reported using irrigation for three extra uses, or for four or more secondary purposes.

Irrigation Outlay Index



As shown in Table 6 on page 47, the mean score for respondents on the irrigation outlay index was 4.3. The index ranges from four (no spending on any of the four listed improvements) to 12 (major spending on all four improvements). However, the actual range is only five, extending from four to nine. Thus, respondents, on average, made

almost no expenditures on improvements or additions to their irrigation equipment in 2008. Eighty-six percent spent no money to make improvements to their irrigation systems and equipment. Eight percent made one improvement, three percent made two improvements, and two percent made three improvements. However, only one percent made four improvements and even fewer spent money to make five or more improvements to their irrigation systems. No respondent indicated making expenditures on the major outlay of all of the possible listed improvements.

Table 7. Independent	Variabl	e Measure	s, Alaban	1a Farm Operators, 2009
Independent Variables	Mean	Standard Deviation	Number	Definition
a. Farm Size	932.61	1211.4	708	Size of farm operation in acres
b. Risk Attitudes	1.91	0.76	597	Farmers felt that implementing/improving irrigation was too risky
c. Innovator Status	3.01	1.2	702	Eagerness to adopt new technology
d. Neighbor Adopter	1.48	0.68	587	Having no other local farmers irrigate was a barrier to irrigating
e. Neighbors Object	1.06	0.28	486	Neighbors object to irrigation operations as a reason to not irrigate
f. Age	59.74	12.37	692	Age of farm operator
g. Education	3.25	1.37	769	Education level
h. Helpful AOWR	1.67	0.66	502	Helpfulness of Alabama Office of Water Resources as a source of information
i. Helpful AU	2.06	1.12	545	Helpfulness of Auburn University specialists/researchers
j. Helpful Extension	1.93	0.71	537	Helpfulness of county or regional extension agents
k. Helpful NRCS	1.92	1.13	520	Helpfulness of the USDA-Natural Resources Conservation Service
1. Helpful Internet	1.74	0.65	504	Helpfulness of Internet websites
m. Helpful Dealers	1.87	0.69	529	Helpfulness of irrigation equipment dealers
n. Helpful Media	1.494	1.08	500	Helpfulness of media reports/ press information
o. Helpful Farmers	2.05	0.7	534	Helpfulness of other farmers with irrigation
p. Helpful Consultants	1.66	0.67	504	Helpfulness of private irrigation specialists/consultants
q. Training Needed	3.28	1.14	563	Need for training and technical assistance to implement/expand irrigation
r. Annual Income	4.31	1.61	069	Annual Income
s. Debt Level	2.24	1.04	741	Operation debt
t. Resource Avaiability	1.33	0.55	576	Difficulty of getting equipment
u. Helpful Sources Index	16.99	4.88	794	Sum of items h through q

, 2009
Dperators
Farm (
Alabama
Measures,
Variable N
pendent
7. Inde
ble

Independent Variables

In addition to age, education, gender, ethnicity, income, and debt level noted on pages 41—43, the other independents are: farm size, risk attitudes, innovator status, social networking and influence, the "helpfulness index," technical assistance, and resource availability. These variables are described below and in Table 7 on page 53. Farm Size

Approximately 25 percent reported farming 174 acres or less. About 26 percent reported farming between 175 and 500 acres, and 24 percent farmed 501 to 1,200 acres in 2008. A fourth farmed 1,201 to 11,500 acres. Thus, there was a great deal of variation in the amount of acreage farmed among respondents. Table 7 on page 53 provides descriptive information describing the independent variables. As shown in Table 7 on page 51, farm size (in acres) averaged 933 acres, with a standard deviation of 1,211 acres. Reported farm size ranges from zero acres to 11,500 acres.¹ Because there is such a large range, the 11,500-acre farm may pull the mean much higher.

Risk Attitudes

As shown in Table 7, risk attitudes—whether farmers felt that the costs of implementing irrigation was risky—had a mean of 1.9 (SD = 0.8). The range is three; one meaning operators do not feel that irrigation costs are too risky and three meaning that farmers feel that irrigation system operating costs are very risky and thus are a great barrier to implementing an irrigation system (or improving the one already in place to reduce energy and/or conserve water). Approximately one-third reported that they did not feel that irrigation system operating costs are too risky. Forty-two percent, however, felt that the risk of irrigation operation was a barrier to implementing irrigation to some

¹ This extensive range is not a mistake; there was in fact a very large upper tail.

extent. Nineteen percent reported that irrigation operating costs were a great barrier to implementing irrigation on their farms.

Innovator Status



Figure 6. Innovative Proneness, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009

In terms of innovator status, respondents on average scored a 3.0, as shown in Figure 6 above. The theoretical range is five (1 = innovator, 5 = laggard). Twelve percent felt that they are innovators who try new approaches before others. Twenty-one percent reported that they are Early Adopters of new ideas—not the first, but ahead of most of their counterparts. One-third of respondents reported being part of the Early Majority of users. Twenty percent described themselves as part of the Later Majority, and 13 percent as one of the last, or a Laggard. Thus, it appears that respondents typically did not feel that they were often one of the last to try new things (Laggards), but instead tended to be part of the Early Majority of users.

Neighbor Adopters

Table 7 shows that respondents feel that having neighboring farmers who do not irrigate is a not great barrier to implementing or improving irrigation, as the mean is 1.35. The range is three; having no neighbors who irrigate is either 1 = not a barrier, 2 = somewhat, 3 = major barrier as a barrier to the adoption of irrigation. About 73 percent reported that having no other farmers around them irrigating was not a barrier to irrigating on their own farms. Nineteen percent reported that having no neighboring farmers irrigating was somewhat of a barrier to implementing irrigation, and only 8 percent of respondents felt that a lack of irrigating peers was a great barrier to irrigating themselves.

Neighbors Object

Table 7 shows that "having neighbors object to irrigation operations" as a reason for not irrigating has a mean of 1.1 with a range of three (1 = none, 2 = some, 3 = majorreason for not irrigating). About 97 percent reported that having neighbors object to irrigation operations was not a major reason for not irrigating their farms in 2008. 2.6 percent reported that neighbors' objection was part of the reason; while only 0.6 percent felt that their neighbors' opposition was a major reason not to irrigate in 2008. Thus, respondents generally did not feel that objecting neighbors influenced their decision to adopt irrigation or not.

Training Needed

The survey asked respondents if they needed more training and technical assistance to implement or expand irrigation on their operations. Again shown in Table 7 (page 53), the mean for this variable is 3.3 on a scale of five (1 = strongly disagree that more training is needed, 5 = strongly agree that training is needed) and a standard deviation of 1.1. Almost a third of respondents, 32 percent, are undecided as to whether they need more training and technical assistance to implement or expand irrigation. Only eight percent strongly disagreed that they needed more training. Seventeen percent of respondents felt that they did not need more training. Twenty-eight percent agreed that they did, indeed need more training, and 16 percent strongly agreed that greater training and/or technical assistance is necessary to implement or expand existing irrigation on their farms. Thus, many respondents are "undecided," or unsure, whether they need further training and technical assistance to implement irrigation. If farmers do not know there is new technology available, they may not be able to determine whether they are truly technically savyy or not.

Helpfulness Index



Figure 7. Irrigation Helpfulness Index, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009

As shown in Table 7, the theoretical and actual ranges for this index are 18, from nine (none of the resources were helpful) to 27 (all of the resources listed were very helpful). The mean is 13.8, with a standard deviation of 4.7. According to Figure 7, approximately one-third of respondents—34 percent—did not find any of the listed Alabama and public resources helpful for implementing, improving, or expanding irrigation. About 13 percent, however, found half of the resources helpful, but only 1.5 percent found all resources to be helpful. This suggests that there is room for Alabama's information and technical resources to improve upon their communication, accessibility, and helpfulness. However, this requires further investigation, as the type and quality of information being provided to farm operators is unknown.

Replacement Parts

Another independent variable tested is the availability of resources, or the difficulty of getting parts and irrigation equipment. The theoretical range is three (1 = not a barrier, 2 = somewhat, 3 = great barrier). The mean is 1.3, with a standard deviation of 0.6. The majority of respondents, 71 percent of all respondents, do not find it difficult to get replacement parts for irrigation equipment when they are needed. Twenty-five percent found getting replacement parts when needed to be somewhat of a barrier to irrigating their farms in 2008. Four percent found getting irrigation replacement parts when needed to be a great barrier to irrigating their farms in 2008. Thus, respondents did not find it hard to get replacement parts when needed or simply do not find lack of resource availability as a barrier to irrigating their land.

Access to Media Information

Twenty-eight percent of respondents have no Internet access of any type; 18 percent have dial-up Internet only. However, the majority—55 percent—have the more efficient Cable or DSL types of Internet.

Correlations

Dependent Variables

Table 8 (page 60) summarizes the correlations found between the five dependent variable indices. For this study, each of the dependent variable indices were positively and strongly correlated (p < 0.01). Thus, the strong correlations show that these variables are sufficient indicators of the extent of irrigation used and the level of irrigation adoption for respondents.

	Irrigatio	on Adoption	Indictors	
	Last	Land	Irrigation Use	Irrigation Outlay
Independent Variable	Year	Index	Index	Index
Irrigated Last Year				
Irrigation Land Index	0.873**			
Irrigation Use Index	0.463**	0.466**		
Irrigation Outlay Index	0.610**	0.590**	0.405**	
Improvement Index	0.603**	0.608**	0.365**	0.628**
* p<0.05; ** p<0.01; **	** p<0.001	(2-tailed)		

 Table 8. Correlations Among Irrigation Adoption Dependent Variables,

 Alabama Farm Operators, 2009.

Independent Variables

Bivariate correlations were performed to test for relationships between the independent variables and the dependent variable indices. Table 9, shown below, summarizes the correlations found between the dependent variables and the independent variables. Results from Table 9 on page 61 are used to examine the study hypotheses presented in Chapter II.

Operators, 2009.					
		Irrigat	ion Adoption Indictors		
	Irrigated				Irrigation Improvement
Independent Variable	Last Year	Irrigation Land Index	Irrigation Use Index	Irrigation Outlay Index	Index
Farm Size	0.19^{**}	0.12*	-0.04	0.20**	0.21**
Risk Attitudes	-0.34**	-0.16**	-0.11**	-0.16**	-0.16**
Innovative Status	-0.17**	-0.16**	-0.13**	-0.21**	-0.20**
Neighbor Adopter	-0.06*	-0.16**	-0.02	-0.13**	-0.13**
Neighbors Object	-0.06*	-0.04	-0.06	0.01	-0.03
Age	-0.07*	-0.07*	-0.07*	-0.10**	-0.11**
Education	0.07*	0.09**	0.03	0.04	0.08**
Helpfulness Index	0.04	0.03	0.06	0.06*	0.08**
Training Needed	-0.16^{**}	-0.14**	-0.06	-0.08*	-0.5
Annual Income	0.01	-0.01	-0.5	0.07*	0.03
Debt Level	0.11^{**}	0.07*	0.08*	0.12^{**}	0.11^{**}
Resource Availability	-0.06*	-0.04	-0.05	-0.05	-0.03
Ethnicity	0.01	0.02	0.10^{**}	0.01	-0.00
Gender	-0.06*	-0.05	-0.05	-0.66**	-0.07
* p<0.05; ** p<0.01; **	:* p<0.001 (1	l-tailed)			

Table 9. Correlations between Irrigation Adoption and Selected Individual and Farm Characteristics, Alabama Farm

Farm Size

H1: *Farmers who own more acreage (have a larger farm-size) are more likely to irrigate.* As shown in Table 9 on page 60, there is a significant positive correlation between farm size and irrigating, r = 0.19, p < 0.01. Thus, farmers with greater farm acreage are more likely to irrigate (or, in this specific case, to have irrigated in 2008). There was also a positive strong correlation between farm size and the irrigation land index (r = 0.12, p < 0.05), showing that as farm size increases, the more irrigation is used on more types of crops (including horticulture, row, specialty, pasture, and hay crops). There is a negative correlation between farm size and the irrigation use index (r = -0.04, p > 0.05), but it is not significant. It is possible that as farm size increases, secondary uses of irrigation are used less. However, this may be due to chance and is not significantly correlated. There are positive, significant correlations between farm size and the irrigation outlay index (r = 0.20, p < 0.01) and irrigation improvement index (r = 0.21, p < 0.01). Thus, with greater farm size, there tends to be greater expenditures on irrigation and more improvements made to irrigation equipment.

Risk Attitudes

The second hypothesis: *If irrigation is perceived as minimizing risk, farmers are more likely to adopt irrigation to a fuller extent*, was also tested. Farm operators were asked if irrigation system operating costs are too risky. The responses to this question were correlated with each of the five dependent indicators. As shown in Table 9, there is a negative correlation between risk attitudes and having irrigated in 2008, r = -0.34, p <0.01. Thus, if farmers do not perceive irrigation operation costs as risky, the more likely they irrigate. Farmers who perceive irrigation as a potential safeguard against risk may

be more likely to adopt irrigation techniques. A strong negative correlation was found between risk attitude and the irrigation land index (r = -0.16, p < 0.01). Thus, the less farmers perceive irrigation operation as a risk, the more likely they are to use irrigation to a fuller extent and on more crops. The correlation between risk attitudes and the irrigation use index is also negative and significant (r = -0.11, p < 0.01). Farmers who perceive irrigation as not very risky are likely to use irrigation for a greater number of uses other than simply providing water to crops. There are also negative, significant correlations between risk attitudes and the irrigation outlay index (r = -0.16, p < 0.01) and the irrigation improvement index (r = -0.16, p < 0.01). Farmers who do not perceive irrigation costs as risky, then, may make greater expenditures and improvements on irrigation. When crop types (row crops, fruit/horticulture/specialty crops, pasture/hay land) are correlated with risk individually, irrigated row crops (r = -0.13, p < 0.01) and fruit/horticulture/specialty crops (r = -0.13, p < 0.01) were both significantly and negatively correlated with risk. Pasture and hay land, however, was not significantly correlated with risk aversion. Farmers who produce row crops, vegetables, fruit, horticulture, and specialty crops are less likely to view irrigation operating costs as risky. Instead, it may be risky for these farmers to not irrigate. For example, there may be a greater risk of freeze damage to a producer's Satsuma crop that makes any risk from irrigation costs minimal.

Innovative Status

My third hypothesis was: *The more innovative the farmer is, the more likely he/she is to irrigate*. There are negative correlations between innovative proneness and all dependent measures. There is a negative correlation between having irrigated in 2008 and innovative status (r = -0.17, p < 0.01), as shown in Table 9. Innovative proneness is reverse coded; thus, being more innovative may encourage irrigation adoption and usage. Those who are more innovative may also use irrigation to a fuller extent on a greater number and variety of crops (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), as well as for a number of secondary purposes (r = -0.13, p < 0.01). Innovative farmers may spend a major outlay on irrigation equipment (r = -0.21, p < 0.01) and improvements (r = -0.20, p < 0.01).

Neighbor Adopter

The fourth hypothesis was: Farmers who have neighbors who irrigate are more likely to implement or improve irrigation systems. Again, as shown in Table 9, there was a negative correlation between not having neighbors who have adopted irrigation and respondents who irrigated, as well, in 2008. Farmers were asked if "no other farmers around here irrigate," and were scored accordingly (1 = not a barrier, 2 = some, 3 = great)barrier). Thus, having neighbors who irrigate may influence other farmers to adopt. Neighbors may provide a social pressure to adopt, as well as provide information and support. Also, there is a strong negative correlation between farmers who do not have neighbors who irrigate and/or adopt new techniques and the irrigation land index (r = -0.16, p < 0.01), the irrigation outlay index (r = -0.13, p = < 0.01), and the irrigation improvement index (r = -0.13, p < 0.01). Thus, farmers who do not view non-irrigating neighbors as an adoption/irrigation barrier or who have irrigating neighbors are more likely to use irrigation to a greater extent, as well as spend more money on improvements and irrigation equipment. However, the correlation between having neighbor adopters and the irrigation use index (r = -0.02, p > 0.05) was not significant.
Age

The fifth hypothesis states: *The younger the farmer, the more likely they are to irrigate.* There are significant, strong correlations between age and all five dependent variable indicators. There is negative correlation between age and having irrigated in 2008, r = -0.07, p < 0.05. As age decreases, then, adoption of irrigation increases. The correlation between age and the irrigation land index (r = -0.08, p < 0.05) is significant. This indicates that as age increases, farm operators use irrigation to a smaller extent. The correlation with the irrigation use index (r = -0.07, p < 0.05) suggests that as age increases, irrigation is used for fewer purposes. The negative correlation with the irrigation equipment index (r = -0.03, p < 0.01) show that older farm operators are less likely to invest in irrigation equipment and operation or on irrigation improvements. These correlations support the hypothesis that younger farmers are more likely to irrigate.

Education

The sixth hypothesis states: *Producers who have obtained greater levels of education adopt irrigation more often than those with less education.* There was a positive correlation between education level and irrigating in 2008, as hypothesized. Farmers with greater education achievement, then, are more likely to adopt irrigation than those with lesser education. There is also a significant positive correlation between education and the irrigation land index (r = 0.09, p < 0.01), as shown in Table 9 on page 60. Thus, those who have attained higher education levels are likely to use irrigation to a fuller extent and on a number of crops. Also, the correlation between education and the irrigation improvement index is positive and significant (r = 0.08, p < 0.01). Those with

greater education, then, are more likely to spend more on irrigation improvements. However, the correlations between education and the irrigation use index (r = 0.03, N.S.) and irrigation outlay index (r = 0.04, N.S.) are not significant.

Helpfulness Index

I hypothesized that: *Those with positive relationships with sources of technical information are likely to adopt irrigation.* Having created an index to rate and test the helpfulness of local technical information sources, the index was tested with the dependent variables. The correlation between the helpfulness index and having irrigated in 2008 was not significant (r = 0.04, N.S.), as shown in Table 9 on page 60. Also, the correlations between the helpfulness index and the irrigation land index (r = 0.03, N.S.) and the irrigation use index (r = 0.06, N.S.) were not significant. However, the correlations between the helpfulness index and the irrigation outlay index (r = 0.06, p < 0.05) and the irrigation improvement index (r = 0.08, p < 0.01) are significantly positive. Thus, those who find information resources available to them quite helpful are more likely to make major investments into irrigation equipment and improvements.

Annual Income

The greater the producer's annual income, the more likely they are to irrigate. There was a positive correlation between annual household income and having irrigated in 2008, but it was not significant (r = 0.01, N.S.). Thus, we cannot rule out chance as a cause of this correlation. The correlation between annual income and the irrigation improvement index was also positive and insignificant (r = 0.03, N.S.). The correlations between annual income and the irrigation land index (r = -0.01, N.S.) and the irrigation use index (r = -0.50, N.S.) are both negative, but insignificant. The correlation between annual household income and the irrigation outlay index (r = 0.07, p < 0.05) is significantly positive. Thus, those with a greater annual income tend to make greater expenditures on irrigation equipment and operation. This is in support of the hypothesis that those who have a greater income are more likely to irrigate. Farm size is significantly positively correlated with annual income (r = 0.23, p < 0.01); thus, farmers with larger incomes tend to have larger farm acreage. Thus, they may be more inclined to irrigate because they may have a greater amount of crop acreage to protect.

Debt Level

I hypothesized that: *The lower the producer's level of debt, the more likely they are to irrigate.* Table 9 on page 60 shows that there is a positive correlation between debt level and irrigation adoption (r = 0.11, p < 0.01). Thus, as debt level increases, farmers are more likely to irrigate. There is a significant correlation between debt and the irrigation land index (r = 0.07, p < 0.05). Debt level is also positively and significantly related with irrigation use index (r = 0.08, p < 0.08). Debt level is very strongly correlated with the irrigation outlay index (r = 0.12, p < 0.01) and with the irrigation improvement index (r = 0.11, p < 0.01). The hypothesis that farmers who have lower debt levels will be more likely to irrigate appears to be incorrect, as all five correlations with the dependent variables were positively and significantly related. Thus, the greater the debt level of a farming operation, the more likely the operator is to irrigate. Producer debt level, then, may reflect capital investment in irrigation.

Availability of Resources

If irrigation resources are available and accessible, then a producer is more likely to irrigate. There is a negative correlation between resource availability and having irrigated last year (r = -0.06, p < 0.05). Also, there is a negative correlation between resource availability and the irrigation index (r = -0.04, N.S.) and a negative correlation between the irrigation use index and resource availability (r = - 0.05, N.S.), but neither is significant. There are negative correlations between resource availability and the irrigation outlay index (r = -0.05, N.S.) and the irrigation improvement index (r = -0.03, N.S.), but these are not significant. Thus, resource availability is strongly, negatively correlated with having irrigated in 2008, but not with the other dependent variables. Ethnicity

Ethnic minority-operated farms in Alabama will be less likely to use irrigation than Caucasian-operated farms. There is a significant positive correlation between being non-Caucasian and using irrigation for secondary purposes other than watering crops (r = 0.102, p < 0.01). Ethnicity—being non-Caucasian, specifically—is not significantly correlated with the irrigation land index (r = 0.02, N.S.), the irrigation improvement index (r = -0.00, N.S.), the irrigation outlay index (r = 0.01, N.S.), and having irrigated in 2008 (r = 0.01, N.S.). This is not specific to crop type. Thus, ethnicity is significantly and positively correlated with the irrigation use index, but not with any other dependent variable index.

Gender

Female-operated farms in Alabama will be less likely to use irrigation than maleoperated farms. There is a significant negative correlation between being female and having irrigated last year (r = -0.060, p < 0.05), as shown in Table 9 on page 60. There is also a significant negative correlation between being female and the irrigation outlay index (r = -0.66, p < 0.01). There are negative correlations between being female and the irrigation use index (r = -.050, N.S.), the irrigation improvement index (r = -0.065, N.S.), and the irrigation land index (r = -0.47, N.S.) but none of these correlations are significant. Being female is strongly and negatively correlated with using irrigation in 2008 the irrigation outlay index, but not with the other dependent variables. However, the percentage of female respondents in this study was quite small.

Multivariate Linear Regression

Table 10 on page 70 gives a summary of the multivariate linear regression results for the five measures of irrigation usage as related to producer and farm characteristics. The analysis showed patterns that sustain many of the stated hypotheses.

	D				
	Irrigated Last	Irrigation Land		Irrigation Outlay	Irrigation
	Year	Index	Irrigation Use Index	Index	Improvement Index
	Beta	Beta	Beta	Beta (Standard Error)	Beta (Standard Error)
Independent Variable	(Dialiuaru Eitur)	(Dialiuaru Eliui)	(Stalidard Error)	(Juanuaru Eliur)	(Juanuaru Eliur)
Farm Size	0.02	-0.01	-0.00	0.03	0.07
	(70.0)	(cn.n)	(0.02)	(cn.n)	(0.04)
Risk Attitudes	-0.18***	-0.25***	-0.10	-0.26***	-0.33 * * *
	(0.03)	(0.05)	(0.03)	(0.06)	(0.7)
Innovative Status	-0.05*	-0.10**	-0.04*	-0.12***	-0.14**
	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.04)	(0.05)
Neighbor Adopter	-0.10**	-0.19**	-0.01	-0.11	-0.11
	(0.04)	(0.06)	(0.04)	(0.07)	(0.00)
Neighbors Object	-0.10	-0.09	0.00	0.12	-0.10
	(0.08)	(0.14)	(0.08)	(0.15)	(0.19)
Age	0.00	-0.00	-0.00	-0.00	-0.00
	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)
Education	0.02	0.04	0.02	0.01	0.07*
	(0.15)	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.04)
Helpfulness Index	-0.01	-0.14	0.00	-0.01	-0.00
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.00)
Training Needed	-0.07***	-0.09**	-0.02	-0.08*	-0.06
	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.04)	(0.04)
Annual Income	-0.02	-0.05	-0.02	0.01	-0.07*
	(0.01)	(0.03)	(0.01)	(0.03)	(0.04)
Debt Level	0.05*	0.06	0.04	0.06	0.07
	(0.02)	(0.04)	(0.22	(0.04)	(0.05)
Resource Availability	0.02	0.08	-0.19	0.00	0.07
	(0.04)	(0.07)	(0.04)	(0.08)	(0.10)
Gender	-0.08	-0.16	-0.10	-0.13	-0.24
	(0.12)	(0.22)	(0.12)	(0.24)	(0.30)
Ethnicity	0.14	0.27	0.29***	0.26	0.25
	(0.0)	(0.15)	(0.0)	(0.17)	(0.21)
A dinetad P ²	0.10	0 13	0.06	0 11	0 1 2
E	0 10444	CI.U 7 07444	0.00	1 10244	21.0
F-ratio	8.30***	5.8/***	2.84***	4.08***	5.20***

Table 10. OLS Regression of Irrigation Adoption on Selected Irrigated Farms, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009

*p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001

Irrigated Last Year

The adjusted R square for the dependent variable "irrigated last year" equals 0.189, and the F value = 8.3, significant at p < 0.001. Significant predictor variables are mentioned below.

As shown by regression results in Table 10 on page 69, attitudes towards risk had a significantly negative effect on irrigation use in 2008 (beta = -0.18, p < 0.001). Thus, hypothesis 2 is accepted for this dependent variable. Also, producer innovativeness had a significant influence on all five dependent measures, including whether they irrigated their land in 2008 or not (beta = -0.05, p < 0.05); those who reported being more innovative tended to have irrigated in 2008. Innovative proneness is reverse coded (5 = innovator, 1 = laggard). Thus, being more innovative is reflected in irrigation adoption and use.

Farmers were asked if "no other farmers around here irrigate," and were scored accordingly (1 = not a barrier, 2 = some, 3 = great barrier). Not having neighbors who have adopted irrigation negatively influenced respondents who irrigated in 2008 (beta - 0.10, p < 0.01). Also, there is no significant effect of having neighbors who object to irrigation usage on whether producers irrigated in 2008.

Regression results showed that those who reported using irrigation in 2008 did not feel that they needed more training and technical assistance to implement or expand irrigation; having sufficient technical training and assistance positively influenced whether producers irrigated any of their farmland in 2008 (beta = -0.07, p < 0.001).

As shown by regression results, debt level is significantly related to whether Alabama producers irrigated in 2008 or not (beta = 0.05, p < 0.05). Thus, irrigating one's crops may be a great expense and cause greater debt.

Irrigation Improvement Index

The adjusted R square for the irrigation improvement index = 0.118, and the F value = 5.2 at the p < 0.001 significance level. Significant predictor variables are mentioned below.

Producers' innovative proneness had a significant effect on the irrigation improvement index (beta = -0.138, p < 0.01), as shown by Table 10 on page 69. Those who are more innovative, then, were more likely to have made improvements to their irrigation systems in 2008. Also, producers' risk attitudes significantly affected the improvement index (beta = -0.330, p < 0.001). Those who did not feel that irrigation operating costs are too risky made greater improvements to their irrigation equipment, as well. However, total combined household income during 2008 (beta = -0.070, p < 0.05) had a significant negative effect on this dependent variable; thus, higher income households reported fewer improvements. In contrast, education level had a positive effect on the improvement index (beta = 0.072, p < 0.05).

Income had a significantly negative effect on irrigation improvements made in 2008 (beta = -0.07, p < 0.05). Regression results showed that producers' level of debt had a significantly positive effect on whether they irrigated in 2008 (beta = 0.05, p < 0.05). Farmers with more debt were more likely to irrigate.

Irrigation Land Index

The regression for the irrigation land index produced an adjusted R square value of 0.133 and an F value of 5.87, where p < 0.001, as shown in Table 10. Five independent variables influencing this index, which measures the number of different crops that receive irrigation, are described below:

The need for more training and technical assistance to implement or expand irrigation had a negative significant effect on the irrigation land index (beta = -0.10, p < 0.01), as did producer innovative proneness (beta = -0.09, p < 0.01). Thus, producers who reported not needing further training and technical assistance and being more innovative were more likely to irrigate to a fuller extent in 2008. Also, producers' risk attitudes had a significant negative effect on the land index (beta = -0.25, p < 0.001); those who did not feel that irrigation operating costs were too risky used irrigation more widely on a greater amount of land. Having "no other farmers around here that irrigate" negatively affected the land index (beta = -187, p < 0.01) as well. Thus, not having neighbor adopters did not appear to affect the extent to which producers irrigate. And lastly, household income level in 2008 negatively and significantly affected the land index (beta = -0.05, p < 0.05).

Irrigation Outlay Index

As shown in Table 10, the adjusted R square for the irrigation outlay index = 0.105 and the F value = 4.68. These values are significant at the p < 0.001 level. Regression results showed that those who reported using irrigation in 2008 did not feel that they needed more training and technical assistance to implement or expand irrigation; having sufficient technical training and assistance positively and significantly influenced whether producers made significant expenditures on their irrigation systems in 2008 (beta = -0.08, p < 0.05). Also, more innovative farmers tended to spend more on their irrigation operations as well (beta = -0.121, p < 0.001). Producers with more positive risk attitudes, who did not feel that irrigation system operating costs were too risky, were more likely to spend more on irrigation in 2008 (beta = -0.26, p < 0.001). None of the other predictor variables significantly affected the irrigation outlay index. *Irrigation Use Index*

The adjusted R square value for the irrigation use index = 0.06 and F = 2.84 (p < 0.001). Table 10 shows that innovative proneness had a significant effect on the irrigation use index (beta = -0.04, p < 0.05). Thus, those who described themselves as being more innovative reported using irrigation for more secondary purposes than those who reported being less innovative. Risk attitudes also significantly influenced the use of irrigation for secondary uses (beta = -0.10, p < 0.01), as did ethnicity (beta = 0.29, p < 0.001). Thus, the regression results suggest that more non-white producers use irrigation for secondary purposes other than watering crops. However, the proportion of non-Caucasian ethnicities was quite low, so this particular result should be taken cautiously.

Summary and Conclusions

Hypothesis	Hypothesis Statement
H1:	Farmers who have a larger farm-size are more likely to irrigate.
H2:	If irrigation is perceived as minimizing risk, the greater the adoption.
H3:	The more innovative the farmer is, the more likely they are to irrigate.
H4:	Farmers with neighbors who irrigate are more likely to implement or improve irrigation systems.
H5:	The younger the farmer, the more likely they are to irrigate.
H6:	Producers with greater education attainment will adopt irrigation more often than those with less education.
H7:	Those with positive relationships with sources of technical information are likely to adopt irrigation.
H8:	The greater the producer's annual income, the more likely they are to irrigate.
Н9:	The lower the producer's level of debt, the more likely they are to irrigate.
H10:	The more resources there are for irrigation, the more prone a producer is to adopt irrigation.
H11:	Farmers with access to the Internet are likely to adopt irrigation.
H12:	Ethnic minority-operated farms in Alabama will be less likely to use irrigation than Caucasian-operated farms.
H13:	Female-operated farms in Alabama will be less likely to use irrigation than male-operated farms.
H14:	The independent variables together predict the dependent variables.

Table 11. Hypotheses, Alabama Farm Operators, 2009

Pearson correlations showed farm size to be significantly and positively related to irrigation use in 2008, the irrigation land index, irrigation outlay index, and irrigation improvement index, though not significantly correlated with the irrigation use index. The multivariate linear regression found no correlations between farm size and the dependent variables, however. However, there are significant correlations between farm size and innovative proneness, age, gender, debt level, household income, internet access, race, and the helpfulness index. Thus, when all of the independent variables are considered, farm size does not have a great deal of significance on all five of the irrigation adoption measures. Therefore, hypothesis 1—farmers who have a larger farm size are more likely to irrigate—is rejected.

Findings for the Pearson correlation showed risk attitude to be negatively related to all five irrigation adoption indicators. Those who do not feel that irrigation operating costs are very risky are more likely to implement and improve irrigation systems. The second hypothesis states that producers are more likely to adopt irrigation if irrigation is perceived as minimizing risk. Regression results supported the significant negative correlations between all five dependent variables. Therefore, the second hypothesis risk is accepted.

The Pearson correlation found significant negative correlations between innovative producers and all five dependent measures of irrigation adoption and usage. The linear regression found innovativeness to be negatively related to all five dependent irrigation measures, as well. Hypothesis 3, "the more innovative the farmer is, the more likely they are to irrigate," is accepted for irrigation use in 2008, the irrigation land index, irrigation outlay index, irrigation improvement index, and the irrigation use index.

Significant negative correlations were found between not having neighbors who use irrigation and four of the dependent variables: irrigated in 2008, the irrigation land index, the irrigation outlay index, and the irrigation improvement index. The linear regression showed that lacking neighbor irrigation users negatively influenced whether or not producers irrigated in 2008, as well as influenced the irrigation land index. However, the variable "No other farmers around here irrigate" has significant positive correlations with innovativeness, resource availability, ethnicity, risk attitudes, as well as income level in 2008. Thus, considering multicollinearity, having neighbor adopters does not

significantly influence the other three dependent measures. Therefore, hypothesis 4 (farmers who have neighbors who irrigate are more likely to implement or improve irrigation systems) is supported only for having irrigated in 2008 and the irrigation land index.

There are significant, negative correlations between age and all five dependent variable indicators. However, regression results did not show age to have any significant influence on the dependent irrigation measures. Yet, age is highly correlated with technical assistance, availability of resources, debt level, income level, Internet access, the helpfulness index, innovative proneness, and risk attitudes. Thus, when all of the independent variables are taken into consideration, age is not a significant factor for irrigation adoption. Therefore, hypothesis 5, which states that younger producers are more likely to irrigate, is rejected.

The Pearson correlations showed significant correlations between education achievement and irrigating in 2008, the irrigation land index, and the irrigation improvement index, though not with the irrigation outlay index or the irrigation use index. Regression results showed that the irrigation improvement index was the only irrigation measure significantly influenced by education. Regression shows that when all of the independent variables were considered, educational achievement did not have a significant relationship with irrigation use in 2008, the irrigation land index, the irrigation outlay index, or the irrigation use index. Hypothesis 6—producers with greater levels of educational achievement adopt irrigation more often than those with less education—is accepted for the irrigation improvement index only.

The Pearson correlations showed significant positive associations between the helpfulness index and the irrigation outlay and irrigation improvement indices. However, the regression found no significant affects of the helpfulness index on whether producers irrigated in 2008 or the four irrigation indices. The helpfulness index is highly correlated with many of the other independent variables, including having neighbors who object to irrigation, technical assistance, innovativeness, resource availability, Internet access, age, farm size, and risk attitudes. When all of these independent variables are taken into consideration, the helpfulness index does not affect adoption or improvement of irrigation practices. The hypothesis that those with positive relationships with sources of technical information are likely to adopt irrigation (H7), then, is rejected.

Annual household income for the year 2008 was only significantly correlated with the irrigation outlay index. The linear regression found that income had a significantly negative effect on irrigation improvements made in 2008, but not with the four other irrigation indices. Thus, considering the high correlations of income with other independent variables including innovativeness, neighbor adopters, age, ethnicity, Internet access, education attainment, and farm size, household income does not affect four of the dependent irrigation measures. Thus, Hypothesis 8 (the greater the producer's annual income, the more likely they are to irrigate) is rejected.

The Pearson correlations showed significant positive correlations between debt level and all five dependent measures. However, the linear regression found that producers' level of debt only had a significantly positive effect on whether they irrigated in 2008. The regression shows that when all of the independent variables were considered, debt level did not have a significant relationship with the irrigation land

index, the irrigation outlay index, the irrigation improvement index, or the irrigation use index. Thus, hypothesis 9—the lower the producer's level of debt, the more likely they are to irrigate—is accepted only for having irrigated in 2008, not with the four irrigation indices.

A positive correlation exists between the availability of resources and having irrigated in 2008. Linear regression results showed no significant effects for the availability of resources. Access to resources and irrigation replacement parts does not play a role in a farmer's decision to adopt irrigation or to make improvements to irrigation systems already installed when all other independent variables are considered. Hypothesis 10 is rejected. Availability of resources, or the difficulty of finding irrigation parts and equipment, has no effect on a farmer's decision to irrigate or improve currently used irrigation.

Pearson correlation findings showed significant positive correlations between having Internet access and having irrigated in 2008, the irrigation improvement index, the irrigation land index, and the irrigation outlay index. The linear regression results showed no significant effect on irrigation usage, improvements, or expenditures on irrigation. Internet access does not play a significant role in a farmer's decision to adopt or improve irrigation when the other independent variables are considered. Hypothesis 11, then, is rejected; Internet access or a lack there of, has no effect on a farmer's decision to adopt or improve irrigation.

Hypothesis 12 states that ethnic minority-operated farms in Alabama are less likely to irrigate than Caucasian-operated farms. There is a significant positive correlation between being non-Caucasian and using irrigation for secondary purposes (the

irrigation use index). However, there are no significant associations between ethnicity and the four other irrigation measures. The linear regression found non-Caucasian farmers to be positively related to the irrigation use index. Thus, ethnic minorities may be more likely to use irrigation for more secondary purposes than Caucasian producers. There are significant correlations between ethnicity, technical assistance, resource availability, neighbor adopters, debt level, income, and Internet. When taking these other independent variables into consideration, ethnicity does not affect the other four dependent irrigation measures. Thus, hypothesis 12 is accepted for the irrigation land index.

Gender, or specifically being female, was positively correlated only with having irrigated in 2008 and the irrigation outlay index. Regression results show no significant influence of gender on having irrigated in 2008 or on any of the irrigation indices when other independent variables are considered. Thus, hypothesis 13 is rejected; femaleoperated farms in Alabama do not appear to be less likely to irrigate than male-operated farms. However, the small number of female respondents should be considered.

All of the F-ration values are significant for each of the four dependent variable measures. Hypothesis 14 states that the independent variables together predict the dependent variables. This hypothesis is fully accepted.

V. CONCLUSIONS

Irrigation transports water to crops to keep crops cool under excessive heat conditions. In areas where rainfall is plentiful in most years, irrigation can bring benefits by reducing risk of disease, frost damage, and other crop stressors, which can provide income stability. Other benefits include: improving crop quality (most noticeably for vegetable crops), significantly increase crop yields, particularly on sandy soils (as in parts of Alabama) that have low moisture-holding capacities, increasing opportunities for double cropping (such as planting soybeans after wheat in the same year), and providing a means for liquid fertilizer application (EPA 2009). Without irrigation, the productivity of tree crops and vegetable growth will diminish in years over time (especially in years of drought), as will the livelihood of the farmers that grow these crops. This chapter presents theoretical implications, implications for research, and practical implications, including suggestions for technical assistance and support, for the future improvement and usage of irrigation in Alabama.

Implications

Theoretical Implications

This study found that the variables that propel farmers to implement irrigation practices and improve and expand irrigation systems have not changed much in relation to past studies. Irrigation is still relatively underutilized among Alabama farmers. This may indicate that growth in information transfer and collective learning, such as extension education and the Internet, has not yet reached its potential for the Alabama farmer.

Innovative proneness significantly affected all five irrigation indices and is thus related to both irrigation usage and improvement. This finding suggests that being more innovative encourages irrigation practice adoption, improvement, and expansion. According to Rogers (1962; 1965), the early majority makes up 34 percent of the population; 33 percent of the sample in this study reported being part of the Early Majority. Approximately two-thirds of all respondents reported being either an Innovator, an Early Adopter, or part of the Early Majority, while one-third identified themselves as part of the Late Majority or a Laggard. However, this last third of the sample is still a considerable percentage. These producers should not be ignored; instead, their needs should be identified so that those who wish to irrigate may be more inclined to adopt irrigation.

Producers' attitudes towards risk significantly influenced all five dependent irrigation variables. This finding suggests that being less concerned with risk allows producers to more easily adopt, improve, and expand irrigation systems on their property. Irrigated row crops and fruit/horticulture/specialty crops were both significantly and negatively correlated with risk aversion, unlike pasture and hay land. Farmers who produce vegetables, fruit, horticulture, and specialty crops are less likely to view irrigation operating costs as risky. Instead, it may be risky for these farmers to not irrigate. For example, there may be a greater risk of freeze damage to a producer's citrus crop that makes any risk from the cost of irrigation minimal; irrigation costs may be a

worthwhile investment in the protection against potential risk and crop stressors. This is consistent with what Kulshreshtha and Brown (1993) concluded. Their study, as does this one, suggests that adopters' attitudes were significant determinants of their decision to proceed with adoption of irrigation, possibly even more so than the effect of socioeconomic characteristics (Kulshreshtha et al. 1993).

Neighbor adopters, or producers' local social networks, had a significant effect on irrigation in 2008 and the extent of irrigation used (the irrigation land index). Though respondents were not affected by having no nearby irrigators, having neighbors who irrigate can encourage producers to irrigate and use irrigation on a larger portion of their crops; Rogers' theory of innovation, for example, suggests a bandwagon process where an increase in the number of irrigators creates stronger "bandwagon" pressures. Social pressures can cause increases in the number of actual adopters of irrigation. Through communication with other local irrigators, producers can develop a social network for information and technical support for one another (Morris et al. 2000; Rogers 1995).

Those with greater levels of education made larger numbers of improvements to their irrigation equipment. Thus, education may be a key factor in encouraging farmers to improve their irrigation systems and make them more efficient. Growing pressures to conserve water and reduce costs while continuing to sustain yields and reduce risk require farmers to use the most efficient irrigation techniques; this requires farmers to be aware of and understand how to use new efficient technology. Therefore, finding more ways to educate farmers outside of the traditional educational system and for educators/researchers to collaborate with producers is a possibility for future research.

Those who reported a greater debt level also tended to report having irrigated in 2008. Irrigation is a capital investment for those producers who choose to irrigate and may contribute to their debt level. This is a classic example of Cochrane's (1958) treadmill of production; farmers who adopt new technology and therefore increase productivity gain significant benefits, such as greater yield. Over time, others follow and increase supply; as supply increases, commodity's price tends to fall, which can increase debt as producers continue to irrigate and make expenditures on irrigation equipment and improvements. Increased efficiency in agricultural production, such as increased irrigation also can drive down commodity prices. This downward pressure on crop price results in "price-squeeze" and "cost-squeeze,"¹ which in effect can increase debt level as well (Cochrane 1958).

Finding a way to make irrigation more affordable to implement and maintain may be a necessary step to encourage more Alabama producers to irrigate in the future. Sixtyseven percent of respondents reported having to pay for the majority of their irrigation water and another 16 percent reported paying for at least some of it; this cost may be a reason for not irrigating. Also, the main reason for not irrigating, as shown in Table 5, was that farmers could not afford the investment. Cost-sharing, subsidized loans and other incentives could be key parts of efforts to advance irrigation use in Alabama. Making irrigation water more accessible, making irrigation technology more efficient, educating farmers about efficient techniques and making water more affordable are necessary changes for irrigation to be a smaller financial burden to Alabama's producers.

¹ For more information, see Chapter II, page 21, and Cochrane 1958.

By doing so, a larger percentage of Alabama's farmers may be more inclined to irrigate, expand their currently installed irrigation operations, or continue irrigation in the future.

Farm size and age had no significant direct effect on irrigation adoption, and education, income and debt level were not significant in the regression analysis, but they were correlated with other dependent variables. Rogers (1962; Rogers 1965; Surry et al. 1996) found that "Innovators" are usually willing to take risks, are the youngest in age of all adopter categories, have great financial acuity, are very social, have close contact to scientific sources, and have great interaction with other innovators. With this taken into account, the observed correlations are largely consistent with Rogers' assertions. Respondents who were more innovative were younger, more educated, were better connected with their peers and the scientific community (the helpfulness index), and have greater financial stability, as Rogers found. Thus, these independent variables may not directly significantly affect irrigation use and improvement because they are already accounted for by the innovativeness variable, implying multicollinearity.

Implications for Research

A great deal of research has been conducted on classifying the "innovative farmer" and often the results are similar. Yet overall, there has been a lack of attention to the position of small, limited-resource, minority and female farmers. There was also a large disparity between white and non-white farmers in this particular study. Molnar et al. (2001) found that minority farmers are less likely to receive federal assistance, which may prevent them from irrigating. Such farmers may find it difficult to afford irrigation equipment and maintenance, much less irrigation expansion and improvement. Thus,

there is a need to understand the preferences for technical assistance necessary to help minority farms irrigate in Alabama. More research is needed to find methods of getting information and resources to these groups of farmers, so that they may irrigate more easily. Finding ways to support small, limited-resource, and minority farmers in search of irrigation information could facilitate diversification of the "innovative farmer."

Future research should also investigate the needs of female-operated farms in Alabama, although the data had insufficient cases to make meaningful comparisons. Women are under-represented in much of the research on farm operator decision-making, and they are in this particular study, as well (Feldstein et al. 1989; Tallant 2006). Past studies have often focused on women involved in sustainable agriculture, but not usually those in the more conventional, commercial areas. More information is needed to understand the adoption possibilities and barriers experienced by conventional farm women.

The Internet is a relatively new form of social networking; however, having Internet access did not prove to significantly affect irrigation usage or improvement in 2008. Veneris (1994) found that the widespread adoption of computer networks comprised of individuals can lead to better diffusion of innovations, greater understanding of possible innovative shortcomings, and identification of needed innovations that would not otherwise occur. Also, Veneris found that early adopters frequently have more exposure to mass media channels of communication and more exposure to interpersonal channels, such as having Internet access.

A better understanding of the types of information that Alabama farmers prefer and to which they respond could help in the transfer of irrigation information (Veneris 1994; Walton et al. 2010). Thus, research focused on Alabama farmers' preferred information transfer-systems is recommended. Past studies show that farmers prefer printed media, but what about today's farmers? What sort of information transfer mediums are they most comfortable with? If a farmer is not comfortable with the way information is provided, producers may not use it at all (Veneris 1994; Khaledi et al. 2010). Handheld computers, such as personal digital assistants (PDA) and handheld global positioning services (GPS), for example, have become increasingly important in cotton production (Walton et al. 2010). Walton and colleagues (2010) found that younger farmers who used computers in farm management and had a positive perception of Extension had a greater likelihood of adopting more technological devices, such as GPS and PDAs. Rogers' Diffusion of Innovations theory was developed in the 1960's, before the boom of Internet. DiMaggio et al. (2001) have shown that there are delays in providing high-speed Internet access to rural areas, as well as higher costs which discourage use. Rural areas need Internet access in order for many farmers to consider Internet as a possible and legitimate information source. In the future, broadband Internet could be readily accessible in rural areas, making it possible for better, easier, and quicker information transfer (Tallant 2006).

Alabama farmers are very divers in relation to operation size. The data shows that the standard deviation for acreage is 1211, making it hard to classify what type of farmer we are working with. Farm size did not prove to have a significant effect on irrigation adoption in this study. Yet different communication strategies may be needed

for such a diverse group. More needs to be learned about how to motivate adoption in relation to operation size. Operation size may also be related to the type of crop produced, making this an area for further research.

Practical Implications

Social networking did not appear to be a major barrier to irrigation adoption in this study. While this particular survey asked farmers what type of Internet they had, it did not ask if these producers used the Internet, what types of sites they visited, and what resources, tools, and information it provides for them. It is clear from the irrigation helpfulness index responses that Internet websites were not extremely helpful as sources of information; farmers may not know all that the Internet has to offer. Training in Internet use could facilitate more use and higher effective rates of irrigation adoption. An online community of farmers committed to understanding how to make irrigation "work" for them could be a good start for many. Being able to find large quantities of agricultural information from numerous agencies and irrigation specialists in one specific place may prove to be extremely beneficial for increasing irrigation adoption rates.

Traditional information-source agencies need to promote irrigation adoption, as well. Outreach and information could be directed specifically toward smaller, limitedresource, and minority farmers and their particular needs. To do so, these agencies could collaborate to provide easy access to information from different agencies in one location, such as a well-publicized website or pamphlet.

Rogers (1995) discussed the role of opinion leaders as guiding the diffusion process. Some individuals in a community accumulate capital, prestige, and knowledge,

which give them influence over their peers (Kleiner 2003; Smith 2005; Rogers 1995). Experts such as extension services, Auburn University researchers, and irrigation specialists can provide a wealth of irrigation knowledge to local Alabama farmers. The findings suggest that information sources, such as the Alabama Office of Water Resources, Auburn University specialists and researchers, county and regional extension agents, Internet websites, and private irrigation specialists and consultants, could be more helpful in providing irrigation information and assistance to Alabama's producers. Expert information sources and agencies should carefully distribute their economic resources, targeting farmers and change agents who are truly interested in irrigation, who need the economic help, and who can maximize the impact of available resources.

Promotion of grassroots associations defined by common irrigation interests and problems, such as farmer clubs and discussion groups focused on irrigation, could provide a basis of support for producers to support each other and share experiences and information. Extension agencies could act as facilitators of communication and organization of groups at the local level. Extension could unite these local groups in their shared interests and problems at even regional, state, and national levels. This type of networking could provide a wealth of information for the local Alabama producer who wishes to irrigate but may simply lack the know-how and the means to do so.

Conclusions

In order to understand the potential benefits for information transfer and irrigation adoption, a closer look at the diffusion process is needed. Crucial elements in the diffusion process include: the innovation, which is communicated through certain

channels, over time, among the members of a social system. Rogers and Burdge (1972) emphasize the importance of communication throughout the process of diffusion and it is an important element of social change. Understanding who is most important in the communication process specifically in Alabama is important for future research. Time is a central aspect of the diffusion process:

The time dimension is involved in the innovation-decision process by which an individual passes from first knowledge of the innovation through its adoption or rejection; in the innovativeness of the individual, that is the relative earliness/lateness with which an individual adopts an innovation when compared with other members of his social system; and in the innovation's rate of adoption in the social system, usually measured as the number of members of the system that adopt in a given period'' (Rogers and Burdge 1972:355).

The time from the moment of first knowledge to the decision to adopt or reject can be substantially reduced. Waiting for information from irrigation specialists and extension agents or traveling to the Alabama Office of Water Resources or the nearest Auburn University Research Station may slow diffusion and be less effective than other communication methods. Information from farmers who have already gone through the adoption process could make decisions easier for those who have yet to adopt irrigation on their farms.

Diffusion time is also related to the findings of Röling (1988), who found that a shift towards more sustainable agriculture is not a question of availability of these techniques, because the diffusion of new and improved agriculture requires a slow learning process and a change in farmers' mentality. Grounded in the field of extension and practice adoption, Röling argues that communication is the main instrument necessary for inducing change, and this limits the ability to induce voluntary change or adoption (Röling 1988). In order to induce adoption, some form of technological communication must persuade a farm operator to adopt a practice or program, such as

irrigation. This can be difficult, as one communication strategy that encourages one farmer to adopt may not work for another. While the concept of diffusion of innovations may help explain strategies for the diffusion of irrigation adoption, finding a method of information transfer that works for a large variety of groups is not particularly easy. The possibility of finding a method that works for all Alabama farmers seems unlikely (Röling 1988). A better understanding of the types of information that Alabama farm operators prefer and respond to could help in the transfer of irrigation information. Past studies (Veneris 1994) show that farmers prefer printed media, but what about today's farmers?

Many respondents in this study reported high debt levels, which may either hinder irrigation adoption or stem from irrigation investment. Bjornlund et al. (2008) also found that financial costs influenced irrigation adoption. They found that the major drivers of adoption were ensuring security of water supply during drought, increasing quantity and quality of crops, and saving costs. The major impediments were financial constraints, along with physical farm conditions. Also, respondents who felt that irrigation operating costs were too risky were less likely to have irrigated in 2008 and are unlikely to do so in the future. Adopter attitudes, particularly regarding risk and finances, are significant determinants of their decision to proceed with the adoption of irrigation. Thus, it is evident that considerable financial incentives or cost-sharing will be necessary to encourage a significant increase in adoption. Promotion and education campaigns that encourage new practices involving only minimal cash outlays may yield the irrigation adoption and greatest water savings in the future.

REFERENCES

- Abadi Ghadim, A.K., D.J. Pannell, M.P. Burton. 2005. Risk, Uncertainty and Learning in Adoption of a Crop Innovation. *Agricultural Economics*, 33:1-9.
- Abrahamson, Eric and Lori Rosenkopf. 1997. Social Network Effects on the Extent of Innovation Diffusion: A Computer Simulation. Organization Science, 8(3):289-309. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/2635149</u>.
- Ajzen, I. 1985. From Intentions to Actions: A Theory of Planned Behavior. In *Action Control: From Cognition to Behavior,* edited by J. Kuhl and J. Beckmann. New York, NY: Springer Verlag.
- Ajzen, I. 1988. Attitudes, Personality, and Behavior. Chicago, IL: Dorsey Press.
- Ajzen, I. 1988. The Theory of Planned Behavior. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 50:179-211.
- Alcamo, J., T. Henrichs, and T. Rosch. 2000. World Water in 2025: Global Modeling and Scenario Analysis. In *World Water Scenarios* Analyses," (World Water Council, Marseille).
- Alig, R.J.; K.J. Lee; and R.J. Moulton. 1990. Likelihood of Timber Management on Nonindustrial Private Forests: Evidence from Research Studies. U.S. Department of Agriculture Forest Service Publication GTR-SE-60. 17 pages.
- Anderson, A.M. 1981. Farmers' Expectations and Use of Agricultural Extension Services. Richmond, New South Wales: Hawkesbury Agricultural College.
- Andrews, David. 1984. *The IRG Solution—Hierarchical Incompetence and How to Overcome It*. London: Souvenir Press. Pp. 200-220.
- Assael, H. (1998). *Consumer Behaviour and Marketing Action*. 6th edition. Ohio: South Western Publishing.
- Ayars, J. E., E. W. Christen, R. W. Soppe, and W. S. Meyer. 2006. The Resource Potential of In-situ Shallow Ground Water Use in Irrigated Agriculture: A Review. *Irrigation Science*, 24:147-160.

- Bai, Dan. 2008. Irrigation, Income Distribution, and Industrialized Agriculture in the Southeast United States. Master's Thesis, Department of Rural Sociology, Faculty of Agriculture and Rural Sociology, Auburn University.
- Bajwa, Sreekala G. and Earl D. Vories. 2007. Spatial Analysis of Cotton (*Gossypium hirsutum* L.) Canopy Responses to Irrigation in a Moderately Humid Area. *Irrigation Science*, 25:429-441.
- Bjornlund, Henning, Lorraine Nicol, and K. K. Klein. 2009. The Adoption of Improved Irrigation Technology and Management Practices—a Study of Two Irrigation Districts in Alberta, Canada. *Agricultural Water Management*, 96:121-131.
- Branch, Kristi M. and Gregory A. Poremba. 1990. Adoption and Diffusion of Innovative Irrigation and Drainage Management Technologies and Practices: A Sociological Perspective. Report for the San Joaquin Valley Drainage Program, Sacramento, CA, under the U. S. Bureau of Reclamation.
- Brooks, Nora. 1991. In Search of the Family Farm: Characteristics of Mid-sized Farms.
 U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service report. Retrieved May 9, 2010.
 http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi m3778/is 1991 Oct/ai 12013839/.
- Brown, Lawrence A. 1990. Innovation Diffusion: Retrospect and Prospect. *Geography*, 41:153-164.
- Brown, Lawrence A. 1981. *Innovation and Diffusion: A New Perspective*. London and New York: Methuen.
- Byerlee, Derek and Edith Hesse de Polanco. 1986. Farmers' Stepwise Adoption of Technological Packages: Evidence from the Mexican Altiplano. *American Journal* of Agricultural Economics, 68(3):519-527.
- Camp, C. R. 1998. Subsurface Drip Irrigation: A Review. *Transactions of the ASAE*, 41(5):1353-1367.
- Carey, J. and D. Zilberman. 2002. A Model of Investment Under Uncertainty: Modern Irrigation Technology and Emerging Markets in Water. *American Journal of Agricultural Economics*, 84(1):171-183.
- Carr, V.H. 1999. Technology Adoption and Diffusion. The Learning Center for Interactive Technology. Posted on AWC Gateway web-page. www.au.af.mil/au/awc/awcgate/innovation/adoptiondiffusion.htm
- Cassell, Margriet. 2008. *Adoption of Agricultural Production*. Darby, PA: Diane Publishing Co.

- Cassel Sharmasarkar, F., S. Sharmasarkar, S.D. Miller, G.F. Vance, and R. Zhang. 2001. Assessment of Drip and Flood Irrigation on Water and Fertilizer Use Efficiencies for Sugarbeets. *Agricultural Water Management*, 46(3):241-251.
- Caswell, Margriet, Keith Fuglie, Cassandra Ingram, Sharon Jans, and Catherine Kascak.
 2001. Adoption of Agricultural Production Practices: Lessons Learned from the
 U.S. Department of Agriculture Area Studies Project. *Agricultural Economic Report*, 792. Resource Economics Division, Economic Research Service, U.S.
 Department of Agriculture.
- Casey, Frank, Andrew Schmitz, Scott Swinton, and David Zilberman. 1999. Adoption of Water Conserving Technologies in Agriculture: The Role of Expected Profits and the Public Interest. In *Flexible Incentives for the Adoption of Environmental Technologies in Agriculture*. Norwell, MA: Kluwer Academic Publishers:229-247
- Clearfield, Frank, and Barbara Osgood. 1986. Sociological Aspects of the Adoption of Conservation Practices. Washington, D.C.: Soil Conservation Service. Retrieved 7 May 2008. <u>http://www.ssi.nrcs.usda.gov/publications/2_Tech_Reports/T014_Adoption01Mai</u> <u>n.PDF</u>.
- Cochrane, J. D. 1958. The Frequency Distribution of Water Characteristics in the Pacific Ocean. *Deep-Sea Research*, 5(2):111-27.
- Coleman, James S., Elihu Katz, and Herbert Menzel. 1966. *Medical Innovation: A Diffusion Study*. New York, NY: Bobbs Merrill.
- Coughenour, C. Milton, Shankariah Chamala. 2000. The Social Construction of Innovative Networks. In *Conservation Tillage and Crop Innovation: Constructing the New Culture of Agriculture*. Ames, IA: Iowa State University Press:229-247.
- DiMaggio, Paul and Eszter Hargittai. 2001. From the 'Digital Divide' to 'Digital Inequality': Studying Internet Use as Penetration Increases. Working Paper #15. Center for Arts and Cultural Policy Studies. Princeton, NJ; Princeton University.
- Dillman, D. A. 2000. *Mail and Internet Surveys: The Tailored Design Method*. New York, NY: John Wiley.
- Dillman, Don A., Jolene D. Smyth, and Leah Melani Christian. 2009. *Internet, Mail, and Mixed Mode Surveys: The Tailored Design Method.* 3rd edition. Hoboken, NJ:John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Dismukes, Robert, Joy L. Harwood, and Susan E. Bentley. 1997. Characteristics and Risk Management Needs of Limited-Resource and Socially Disadvantaged Farmers. *Agriculture Information Bulletin*, 733.

- Doss, Cheryl R. and Michael L. Morris. 2001. How Does Gender Affect the Adoption of Agricultural Innovations? The Case of Improved Maize Technology in Ghana. *Agricultural Economics*, 25:27-39.
- English, M.J. and Orlob, G.T. 1978. Decision Theory Applications and Irrigation Optimization. *Contribution*, 174, California Water Resource Center.
- Ervin, C.A. and D.E. Ervin. 1982. Factors Affecting the Use of Soil Conservation Practices: Hypotheses, Evidence, and Policy Implications. *Land Economics*, 58:277-292.
- Falkenmark, Malin. 2008. Water and Sustainability: A Reappraisal. *Environment*, 50(2):4-17.
- Feder, Gershon, Richard E. Just, and David Zilberman. Adoption of Agricultural Innovations in Developing Countries: A survey. *Economic Development and Cultural Change*, 33:255-297.
- Feldstein, H. S., and S. V. Poats. 1989. *Working Together: Gender Analysis in Agriculture*. West Hartford, CT: Kumarian Press.
- Fishbein, M. and I. Ajzen. 1975. *Belief, Attitude and Behavior*. Reading, MA: Addison-Welsey Publishing Co.
- Frederick, Kenneth D. 2004. America's Water Supply: Status and Prospects for the Future. *Consequences*, 1(1).
- Gasson, R. and A. Errington. 1993. The Farm Family Business. CAB International: Wallingford, UK.
- Geroski, P. 2000. Models of technology diffusion. Research Policy 29:603-625.
- Ghebreslassie, Biniam. 2001. Extension Communication Strategies to Enhance the Adoption of Core Water Conservation Practices: The Case Study of the Wiregrass Area in Southeast Alabama. Master's thesis, Department of Management of Agricultural Knowledge Systems, Faculty of the Department of Communication and Innovation Studies, Wageningen University, The Netherlands.
- Goodwin, B. K. and T. C. Schroeder. 1994. Human Capital, Producer Education Programs, and Adoption of Forward-Pricing Methods. *American Journal of Agricultural Economics*, 76:936-947.
- Gould, Kenneth, A., David N. Pellow, and Allan Schnaiberg. 2004. Interrogating the treadmill of production: Everything You Wanted to Know about the Treadmill but were Afraid to Ask. *Organization Environment*, 17:296–316.

- Green, Gareth, David Sunding, David Zilberman, and Doug Parker. 1996. Explaining Irrigation Technology Choices: A Microparamater Approach. *American Journal of Agricultural Economics* 78:1064-1072.
- Griliches, Z. 1957. Hybrid Corn: An Exploration in the Economics of Technological Change. *Econometrica*, 25(4):501-522.
- Hagerstrand, T. 1967. Innovation Diffusion as a Spatial Process. Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago Press.
- Hargreaves, G. H. and J. E. Christiansen. 1998. Groundwater Markets and Irrigation Development. *Journal of Applied Irrigation Science*, 33(2). www.lk.iwmi.org/pubs/WWVisn/WWSDAppx.htm.
- Howitt, Richard and Kristiana Hansen. 2005. The Evolving Western Water Markets. *Choices: The Magazine of Food, Farm, and Resouce Issues*. http://www.choicesmagazine.org/2005-1/environment/2005-1-12.htm.
- Hsiao, Theodore C., Pasquale Steduto, and Elias Fereres. 2007. A Sytematic and Quantitative Approach to Improve Water Use Efficiency in Agriculture. *Irrigation Science*, 25:209-231.
- Hunte, Christopher N. 1981. Educational and Occupational Motivation and Adoption of Agricultural Technology among Rural Residents: A Preliminary Study. Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the Rural Sociological Society, Guelph, Ontario, Canada, August 1981. Southern University and Agricultural and Mechanical College, Baton Rouge, LA <u>http://www.eric.ed.gov/ERICDocs/data/ericdocs2sql/content_storage_01/0000019</u> <u>b/80/2e/44/70.pdf</u>.
- Hutson, Susan S., Thomas M. Littlepage, Michael J. Harper, and James O. Tinney. 2009.
 Estimated Use of Water in Alabama in 2005. United States Geological Survey, U.
 S. Department of the Interior. Scientific Investigations Report 2009-5163.
- Irrigation. 2010. Department of Primary Industries. Retrieved February, 17, 2010 from The Department of Primary Industries Online: <u>http://www.dpi.vic.gov.au/dpi/nrenfa.nsf/LinkView</u>.
- Johnson, Jason, Phillip Johnson, David Willis, Eduardo Segarra, and Don Ethridge. Estimating the Potential to Reduce Agricultural Irrigation Water Demand in West Central Texas. <u>http://www.aaec.ttu.edu/CERI/Published%20Papers/Tech.Reports/Est.PotentialRe</u> <u>duceAgIrrigation.pdf</u>.

- Kaine, Geoff and Fiona Johnson. 2004. Social Research Working Paper: Applying Marketing Principles to Policy Design and Implementation. <u>www.dpi.vic.gov.au/.../02-</u> 04%20marketing%20principles%20and%20policy%20design.pdf.
- Kaine, G., D. Bewsell, A. Boland, and C. Linehan. 2005. Using Market Research to Understand the Adoption of Irrigation Management Strategies in the Stone and Pome Fruit Industry. *Australian Journal of Experimental Agriculture*, 45:1182-1187.
- Katz, Elihu and Pau. Lazarsfeld. 1955. *Personal influence: The Part Played by People in the Flow of Mass Communications*. Glencoe, IL: The Free Press.
- Killpatrick, S. 2000. Education and Training: Impacts on Farm Management Practice. Journal of Agricultural Education and Extension, 7:105-116.
- Khaledi, M., S. Weseen, E. Sawyer, Shon Ferguson, R. Gray. 2010. Factors Influencing Partial and Complete Adoption of Organic Farming Practices in Saskatchewan, Canada. *Canadian Journal of Agricultural Economics*, 68(1):37—56.
- Klapproth, Julia C. and James E. Johnson. 2010. Understanding the Science Behind Riparian Forest Buffers: Factors Influencing Adoption. Virginia Cooperative Extension. <u>http://pubs.ext.vt.edu/420/420-154/420-154.pdf</u>.
- Kliener, A. 2003. Core Groups: A Theory of Power and Influence for "Learning" Organizations. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 16(6):666-683.
- Kulshreshtha, S. N. and W. J. Brown. 1993. Role of Farmers' Attitudes in Adoption of Irrigation in Saskatchewan. *Irrigation and Drainage Systems*, 7:85-98.
- Langcuster, Jim. 2007. Alabama Agents Stress Irrigation Needs. Southeast Farm Press.
- Leenhardt, D., J. L. Trouvat, G. Gonzalès, V Pèrarnaud, S. Prats, and J. E. Bergez. 2004. Estimating Irrigation Demand for Water Management on a Regional Scale II: Validation of ADEAUMIS. *Agricultural Water Management*, 68:233-250.
- Lindner, R.K., P.G. Pardey, and F.G. Jarrett. 1982. Distance to Information Source and the Time Lag to Early Adoption of Trace Element Fertilizers. *Australian Journal of Agricultural Economics*, 26:98-113.
- Lynne, Gary D., C. Franklin Casey, Alan Hodges, and Mohammed Rahmani.1995. Conservation Technology Adoption Decisions and the Theory of Planned Behavior. *Journal of Economic Psychology*, 16:581-598.
- Marshall, G.R. From words to deeds: Enforcing Farmers' Conservation Cost-sharing Commitments. *Journal of Rural Studies*, 20:157-167.

- Miller, G. Wade. 2005. Integrated Concepts in Water Reuse: Managing Global Water Needs. *Desalination*, 187(1):64-75.
- Miller, Jane E. 2005. *The Chicago Guide to Writing about Multivariate Analysis*. Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago Press.
- Molnar, Joseph J., Annette Bitto, and Gail Brant. 2001. Technical Report—Core Conservation Practices: Adoption Barriers Perceived by Small and Limited Resource Farmers. *Social Sciences Institute Technical Report Summary or AAES Bulletin 646 Release 11.1.*
- Monks, D., D. Hartzong, D. Hartzog, W. Birdsong, C. Burmester, and M. Baltikauski. 2000. 2000 Drought Report for Alabama Cotton.
- Montagu, Kelvin; Ben Thomas; Geoff Thomas; Evan Christen; John Hornbuckle; Craig Bailie; Chis Linehan; Peter Smith; Fabian Gallo; Sam North; Wane Meyer; Richard Stirzaker; Peter Cornish. 2006. Understanding Irrigation Decisions: From Enterprise Planning to the Paddock. *Irrigation Insights*, 6.
 <u>http://www.irrigationfutures.org.au/imagesDB/news/UnderstandingIrrigationDecisions-final.pdf</u>.
- Morris, Michael G. and Viswanath Venkatesh. 2000. Age Differences in Technology Adoption Decisions: Implications for a Changing Work Force. *Personnel Psychology*, 53:375-403.
- Murphy, D. 1992. Agriculture in the USA Today. New York, NY: Edwin Melles Press. Pp. 1-9.
- Napier, Ted L. 2001. Soil and Water Conservation Behaviors Within the Upper Mississippi River Basin. *Journal of Soil and Water Conservation*, 56(4):279-285.
- Negri, Donald H. and Douglas H. Brooks. 1990. Determinants of Irrigation Technology Choice. *Western Journal of Agricultural Economics*, 15(2):163-174.
- Ohlmer, B., K. Olson, and B. Brehmer. 1998. Understanding Farmers' Decision Making Processes and Improving Managerial Assistance. *Journal of Agricultural Economics*, 18:273-290.
- Pannell D.J., G.R. Marshall, N. Barr, A. Curtis, F. Vanclay, and R. Wilkinson. 2006. Understanding and Promoting Adoption of Conservation Practices by Rural Landholders. *Australian Journal of Experimental Agriculture*, 46(11):1407-1424.
- Rahm, M.R. and W. E. Huffman. 1984. The Adoption of Reduced Tillage: The Role of Human Capital and Other Variables. *American Journal of Agricultural Economics*, 66:405-412.

- Rijsberman, Frank R. 2004. Water Scarcity: Fact or Fiction? Proceedings of the 4th International Crop Science Congress, September 26—October 1, 2004, Brisbane, Australia.
- Rodriguez, Joysee M., Joseph John Molnar, Robin A. Fazio, Emily Sydnor and Mecca J. Lowe. 2008. Barriers to Adoption of Sustainable Agriculture Practices: Change Agent Perspectives. *Renewable Agriculture and Food Systems*, 24(1):60-71.
- Rogers, Everett M. 1962. Diffusion of Innovations. New York, NY: Free Press.
- Rogers, Everett M. 1983. Diffusion of Innovations. 3rd edition. New York: Free Press.
- Rogers, Everett M, and F. F. Shoemaker. 1971. *Communication of Innovations: A Cross-Cultural Approach*. New York, NY: Free Press.
- Rogers, Everett M. and R. J. Burdge. 1972. *Social change in rural societies*, edition 2. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Rogers, Everett M., and D. L. Kincaid. 1981. *Communication Networks: A New Paradigm for Research*. New York, NY: Free Press.
- Rogers, Everett M. 1995. *Diffusion of Innovations*, fourth edition. New York, NY: The Free Press.
- Rogers, Everett M. and Johannes C. van Es. 1964. *Opinion Leadership in Traditional and Modern Colombian Peasant Communities*. East Lansing, Michigan State University, Department of Communication, Diffusion of Innovations Research Report 2.
- Rollin, B. E. 1995. *Farm Animal Welfare: School, Bioethical, and Research Issues*, edition 1. Iowa: Iowa State Press.
- Röling, Niels. 1988. Extension Science: Information Systems in Agricultural Development. New York, New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Ryan, B. 1943. The Diffusion of Hybrid Seed Corn in Two Iowa Communities. *Rural Sociology*, 8(1):15-24.
- Shampine, A. 1998. Compensating for Information Externalities in Technology Diffusion Models. *American Journal of Agricultural Economics*, 80:337-346.
- Shshidara, K. K., A. Bheemappa, L. V. Hirevenkanagoudar, and K. C. Shashidhar 2007. Adoption of Drip Irrigation Management Practices by the Plantation Crop Growers. *Karnataka Journal of Agricultural Science*, 20(1):79-81.

- Singleton, Royce A. Jr., Bruce C. Straits. 2005. *Approaches to Social Research*, 4th Ed. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Smith, Peter A.C. 2005. Implementing Knowledge Management: The Importance of "Opinion Leaders." The Leadership Alliance Inc. Invited paper—Universidad Central de Chile.
- Some irrigation methods. 2010. United States Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey. Retrieved February 17, 2010, from USGS Online: <u>http://ga.water.usgs.gov/edu/irquicklook.html</u>.
- Sprinkler system. 2010. In *Encyclopaedia Britannica*. Retrieved February 17, 2010, from Encyclopaedia Britannica Online: http://www.britannica.com/EBchecked/topic/561425/sprinkler-system.
- Subedi, Madhu, Trevor J. Hocking, Michael A. Fullen, Alison R. McCrea, Eleanor Milne. 2009. Lessons from Participatory Evaluation of Cropping Practices in Yunnan Province, China: Overview of the Effectiveness of Technologies and Issues Related to Technology Adoption. Sustainability, 1:628-661.
- Surry, Daniel W. and Donald P. Ely. 1996. Adoption, Diffusion, Implementation, and Institutionalization of Educational Technology. In J. V. Dempsey & R. Reiser (Eds.). *Trends and issues in instructional design and technology*. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice-Hall. http://www.southalabama.edu/coe/bset/surry/papers/adoption/chap.htm.
- Tallant, Meredith L. 2006. Internet Access, Practice Adoption, and Conservation Program Participation in Three Alabama Watersheds. Master's Thesis, Department of Rural Sociology, Faculty of Agriculture and Rural Sociology, Auburn University.
- Tonks, I. 1983. Bayesian Learning and the Optimal Investment Decision of the Firm. *The Economic Journal*, 93:87-98.
- Tornatzky, Louis G. and Katherine J. Klein. 1982. Innovation Characteristics and Innovation Adoption-Implementation: A Meta-Analysis of Findings. *IEEE Transactions on Engineering Management*, 29(1):28-43.
- Trickle irrigation. 2010. In *Encyclopaedia Britannica*. Retrieved February 17, 2010, from Encyclopaedia Britannica Online: http://www.britannica.com/EBchecked/topic/605004/trickle-irrigation.
- U.S. Department of Agriculture National Agricultural Statistics Service. 2007. 2007 Census of Agriculture State Profile: Alabama. Retrieved June 17, 2010, from 2007 Census of Agriculture: <u>www.agcensus.usda.gov</u>.
- U.S. Department of Agriculture National Agricultural Statistics Service. 2008. 2008 Farm and Ranch Irrigation Survey Full Report. Retrieved September 8, 2010, from 2007 Census of Agriculture: <u>www.agcensus.usda.gov</u>.
- U.S. Census Bureau. 2006. Current Population Survey (CPS): Annual Social and Economic (ASEC) Supplement. A joint effort between the Bureau of Labor Statistics and the Census Bureau. Last revised: 2007 August 28. <u>http://pubdb3.census.gov/macro/032007/hhinc/new06_000.htm</u>. Retrieved on 20 April 2010.
- U. S. Census Bureau, U. S. Department of Commerce Economics and Statistics Administration. 2003. Net Worth and Asset Ownership of Households: 1998 and 2000: Household Economic Studies. *Current Population Reports*. <u>http://www.census.gov/prod/2003pubs/p70-88.pdf</u>. Retrieved 29 April 2010.
- U.S. Census Bureau, Housing and Household Economic Statistics Information Staff. Annual Demographic Survey: March Supplement. A Joint Project Between the Bureau of Labor Statistics and the Bureau of the Census. Last revised 2005 June 24. <u>http://pubdb3.census.gov/macro/032005/hhinc/new06_000.htm</u>. Retrieved 2010 April 29.
- USDA. 2009. ARS National Research Program on Water Availability and Watershed Management. Agricultural Research, 57(1):23.
- Valente, Thomas W. 1995. *Network Models of the Diffusion of Innovations*. Creskill, NJ:Hampton Press.
- Valente, Thomas W. 1996. Social Network Thresholds in the Diffusion of Information. *Social Networks*, 18:69-89.
- Veneris, Yannis. 1994. *The Informational Revolution, Cybernetics, and Urban Modelling*. PhD Thesis, University of Newcastle upon Tyne, UK.
- Vories, E. D., P. L. Tacker, S. W. Lancaster, and R. E. Glover. 2009. Subsurface Drip Irrigation of Corn in the United States Mid-South. *Agricultural Water Management*, 96:912-916.
- Walton, J.C., J.A. Larson, R. K. Roberts, D.M. Lambert, B.C. English, S.L. Larkin, M.C. Marra, S. W. Martin, K. W. Paxton, and J.M. Reeves. 2010. Factors Influencing Farmer Adoption of Portable Computers for Site-Specific Management: A Case Study for Cotton Production. *Journal of Agricultural and Applied Economics*, 42(2):192—209.
- Whittenbury, Kerri and Penelope Davidson. 2009. Beyond Adoption: The Need for a Broad Understanding of Factors That Influence Irrigators' Decision-making. *Rural Sociology*, 19(1):4-16.

- Wilkinson, R.L. 1989. Stepwise Adoption of a Complex Agricultural Technology. Masters of Science of Agriculture. Melbourne, Australia: University of Melbourne.
- Young, H. Peyton. 2003. The Diffusion of Innovations in Social Networks. In *The Economy as a Complex Evolving System*, 3, edited by Lawrence E. Blume and Steven N. Durlauf. Oxford, England:Oxford University Press:267-281.

APPENDIX

Survey Instrument

Using and Improving Irrigation in Alabama:

What are your Possibilities?

A Survey of Actual and Potential Irrigators



Agricultural Experiment Station College of Agriculture Auburn University

Auburn University

College of Agriculture, Alabama Agricultural Experiment Station Auburn, Alabama 36849-5406

Dear Alabama Farmer Operator:

Droughts seem to be more frequent in recent years. Reducing the risk of crop failure and protecting yields are becoming a central theme in production agriculture. I am writing to ask for your help in a study of irrigation in Alabama and how active producers such as yourself use these tools and how they might be improved.

Our study is contacting a random sample of commercial farmers in Alabama to ask about irrigation practices, experiences, and concerns. <u>Even if you do not have irrigation</u>, please fill out this form.

Results from the survey will be used to help farmers, and the agencies that serve them, expand and improve the use of irrigation systems. Your participation will ensure that the study results truly represent the needs and experiences of those who use this type of information in their farm businesses.

Your answers are completely confidential and will be released only as summaries in which no individual answers can be identified. When you return your completed questionnaire your name will be deleted from the mailing list and not connected to your answers in any way.

This survey is voluntary. However, you can help us very much by taking a few minutes to share your experiences and opinions. If for some reason you choose not to respond, please let us know by envelope. returning the blank questionnaire in the enclosed postage paid

A copy of the results will be sent as soon as they are available.

If you have any questions, I invite you to call me at 334.844.5615 or send email to <u>jmolnar@acesag.auburn.edu</u>. I will be happy to answer promptly.

Thank you very much for helping us with this important study.

Sincerely,

Joseph J. Molnar, Project Director

1. Was any land on the farm(s) you operated irrigated at any time in 2008?

■N0→ Skip to question 11, page 5.

UYES→ CONTINUE

2. What percent of your lands used for the following purposes were irrigated? (Mark one for each)

a.	Row crops such as corn, cotton soybeans, etc.	ו ב	None 0 %	Some 1 to 50 %	D	Most > 50%
b.	Fruit, vegetables, horticulture, or specialty crops	21	None 0 %	Some 1 to 50 %	D	Most > 50%
c.	Pasture or hay land	2	None 0 %	Some 1 to 50 %	D	Most > 50%

3. What were your actual SOURCES OF IRRIGATION WATER? -- Caeck whether each item provided none, some, or was the main source of your irrigation water

	Source(s) of Irrigation Water				
a.	Ground water from $\mathfrak a$ well or wells located on this farm or another farm	None		Some	Main source
b.	On farm standing water body surface supply (lake, pond or reservoir)	None		Some	Main source
c.	On farm flowing surface supply (stream, spring, or river)	None		Some	Main source
d.	Off-farm water suppiers (commercial company or municipal or community water system)	None	•	Some	Main source
e.	Did you have to pay or water for irrigation?	No		Yes	

4. What was the METHOD OF WATER DISTRIBUTION IN 2008?—Check the kinds of irrigation you use and indicate the number of acres for each

Drip, low flow, or trickle irrigation	ACRES
Sprinkler irrigation	ACRES
Center pivot High piessure (60+ PSI)	ACRES
Center pivot Medium pressure (30 to 59 PSI)	ACRES
Center pivot Low pressure (< 30 PSI)	ACRES
Linear and wheel move systems	ACRES
Hand move	ACRES
Hose tow	ACRES
Cable tow	ACRES
Solid set and permanent systems (except for low-flow microsprinklers)	ACRES
Gravity irrigation down rows or furrows	ACRES
Irrigated acres that have been laser leveled	ACRES

- 5. What were the SOURCES OF ENERGY FOR PUMPING?-(Check all that apply)
 - Electricity regular farm rates
 - Electricity special farm irrigation rates
 - Desel
 - Gasoline
 - □ Water pressure from water system
 - □ Wind or other natura source _

6. Was irrigation used for any of the following SECONDARY PURPOSES?—(Check all that apply)

- □ Crop cooling to delay early budding, blooming, or to reduce heat stress
- Prevent freeze damage
- Used to apply chemical fertilizers
- Used to apply pesticices
- Other—land disposal of liquid livestock waste, etc. ____
- □ N0 other uses
- 7. Did you make expenditures in 2008 for your irrigation equipment or system? (Check whether you spent nothing, some expense, or made a major outlay on the item)

	Expenditure		Level of Spe	nding
a.	Building or improving permanent storage and distribution systems (dams, ponds, reservoirs, ditches, etc.).	None	Some	Major outlay
b.	Land clearing and leveling for irrigation purposes.	D None	□ Some	D Major outlay
c.	New well construction or deepening of existing wells	None	□ Some	Major outlay
d.	Purchase of new or replacement irrigation equipment and machinery	None	🗅 Some	Major outlay

8. How did you decide when to apply water in 2008? - (Check all that apply)

- Computer simulation models
- Condition of crop (observation)
- Feel of the soil
- Media reports on crop-water needs (newspapers, radio, and TV)
- Use of commercial scheduling service
- Use of soil moisture sensing devices such as moisture blocks or tensiometers
- □ Other—Specify_

9. Did you have to discontinue irrigation during 2008 long enough to AFFECT crop yields?

- □ NO, irrigation was not disrupted (Go to Question 10)
- □ YES, irrigation was disrupted (If yes, check all that apply below)
- Cost of water
- Irrigation equipment failure
- Loss of water rights
- Poor water quality
- Problems with hired labor
- Pumping cost
- □ Shortage of ground water (lowering water level of wells or depletion of ground water)
- □ Shortage of surface water (water from reservoirs, lakes, streams, water supply organizations, etc.)

10. Have you implemented improvements for your irrigation system since 2000? (Check all that apply)

- NO CHANGES since 2000
- Added moisture instrumentation
- □ Adopted irrigation scheduling as a management practice
- □ Changed energy source for pumping
- Expanded acres covered by irrigation
- Made irrigation changes that decreased energy costs
- □ Made irrigation changes that improved crop yield or quality
- Made irrigation changes that reduced water requirements
- □ Retrofitted sprinkler system for low pressure operation

11. Reasons for not irrigating in 2008 on any or all of your land-(check whether each was not a reason some of the

reason, or a major reason for not irrigating last year)

a.	Sufficient soil moisture —no irrigation needed		None		Some		Major reason
b.	Cannot afford the investment		None		Some		Major reason
c.	Plan to quit farming		None		Some		Major reason
d.	Shortage of surface water (from reservoirs, lakes, streams, etc.)		None		Some		Major reason
e.	Shortage of ground water (wells or falling water tables)		None		Some		Major reason
f.	Irrigation is uneconomical due to high energy costs		None		Some		Major reason
g.	Irrigation equipment failure		None		Some		Major reason
h.	Hard to get reliable information on different irrigation methods	u	None	U	Some	u	Major reason
i.	Neighbors object to irigation operation		None		Some		Major reason
j.	Pollution of water source		None		Some		Major reason
k.	Do not own the land that could be irrigated		None		Some		Major reason
١.	Profit margins are too small to invest in irrigation equipment		None		Some	u	Major reason

12. How helpful are each of the following sources of information about implementing or improving irrigation? (Mark one for each)

	Source of Information			
a.	Alabama Office of Water Resources	Not helpful	Somewhat	Very helpful
b.	Auburn University specialists or researchers	Not helpful	G Somewhat	Very helpful
c.	County or regional extension agents	Not helpful	Somewhat	Very helpful
d.	Specialists from the USDA- Natural Resources Conservation Service	Not helpful	Somewhat	Very helpful
e.	Internet web sites	Not helpful	G Somewhat	Very helpful
f.	Irrigation equipment dealers	Not helpful	Somewhat	Very helpful
g.	Media reports or information from the press	Not helpful	Somewhat	Very helpful
h.	Other farmers with irrigation	Not helpful	Somewhat	Very helpful
i.	Private irrigation specialists or consultants	Not helpful	Somewhat	Very helpful

13. There is a need for subsidized loans to implement or expand irrigation on my operation. (Mark one)

Strongly agree	🗆 Agree	Undecided	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
----------------	---------	-----------	----------	-------------------

14. Do you plan to increase or decrease the amount of land you irrigate in the coming year? (Mark one)

Increase a lot	Increase	Same amount	Decrease	Decrease a lot	
----------------	----------	-------------	----------	----------------	--

15. I plan to change the equipment I use for irrigation to improve efficiency of water use. (Mark one)

	Strongly agree	🗆 Agree	Undecided	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
--	----------------	---------	-----------	----------	-------------------

16. I need more training and technical assistance to implement or expand irrigation on my operation (Mark one)

	Strongly agree	Agree	Undecided	D Disagree	Strongly Disagree
_					

17. I am familiar with the State of Alabama requirements that irrigation systems using more than 100,000 gallons per year must be registered with the Office of Water Resources. (Mark one)

Strongly agree	Agree	Undecided	Disagree	Strongly Disagree

18. Alabama farmers need a cost-share program to implement or improve irrigation systems. (Mark one)

	Strongly agree	Agree	Undecided	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
_					

19. In terms of using <u>new</u> farming practices and technologies, how would you describe yourself? (Mark one)

- An Innovator often trying new approaches before anyone else
- An Early Adopter of new practices
- Not the first, but part of the Early Majority of users
- Part of the Later Majority of users of new ideas
- Often One of the Last to try new things
- 20. Please rate the following possible barriers to implementing an irrigation system (or improving the one you have to reduce energy and/or conserve water) (Mark one answer for each item)

	Barriers				
a.	Cannot finance the improvements, even if they reduce costs	Not		Some	Great barrier
b.	Cannot get good advice on how to make irrigation pay	Not		Some	Great barrier
c.	Do not need irrigation for the way I farm	Not		Some	Great barrier
d.	Energy costs are too high	Not		Some	Great barrier
e.	Hard to get replacement parts when I need them	Not		Some	Great barrier
f.	Improvement(s) will reduce costs, but not enough to cover the installation costs	Not		Some	Great barrier
g.	Improvements that conserve water have no economic benefit	Not		Some	Great barrier
h.	Installation cost	Not		Some	Great barrier
i.	Irrigation system operating costs are too risky	Not		Some	Great barrier
j.	Landlord(s) will not share in cost of improvements	Not		Some	Great barrier
k.	No other farmers around here irrigate	Not		Some	Great barrier
1.	No reliable source of water on my place	Not		Some	Great barrier
m.	Not worth the trouble to keep it going	Not		Some	Great barrier
n.	Takes too much time to organize and manage	Not		Some	Great barrier
_			- 1		

21. Please summarize yourfarm's LAND USE IN 2008. (Indicate the number of acres for each)

a.	Cropland harvested—Include all land from which crops were harvested or hay was cut, and all land in ordnards, citrus groves, or vineyards.	ACRES
b.	Cropland used only for pasture or grazing—Include rotation pasture and grazing land that could have been used for crops without additional improvements	ACRES
c.	Other cropland—used for cover crops, cropland on which all crops failed, in cultivated summer falow, and idle cropland	ACRES
d.	Woodland	ACRES
e.	Other pastureland and rangeland	ACRES
f.	All other land – include land in farmsteads, buildings, livestock facilities, ponds, roads, wasteland, etc	ACRES
g.	TOTAL ACRES	ACRES

22. What portion of your 2008 annual farm sales came from the following commodity groups? (Markone for each)

a.	Row crops such as corn, cotton soybeans, etc.	None 0 %	Some 1 to 50 %	Most > 50%
b.	Livestock such as cattle, hogs, sheep, etc.	D None 0 %	Some 1 to 50 %	Most > 50%
c.	Poultry, including contract broilers, eggs, etc.	None 0 %	Some 1 to 50 %	Most > 50%
d.	Fruit, vegetables, horticulture, or specialty crops	None 0 %	Some 1 to 50 %	Most > 50%
e.	Government agricultural payments	□ None 0 %	Some 1 to 50 %	Most > 50%

23. What best describes the current debt level for your farming operation? (Mark one)

No debt Very little debt	Moderate debt	Heavy debt
--------------------------	---------------	------------

24. Which category best describes your total combined household income during 2008? (Mark one)

Less than \$20,000	□ \$20,000 to \$29,999
□ \$30,000 to \$39,999	□ \$40,000 to \$59,999
□ \$60,000 to \$99,999	\$100,000 or more

25. Over the past three years, what proportion of your total annual farm income came from your irrigated land?

None or _____ PERCENT

26. Over the past three years, what proportion of your total annual income was from farming?

None or _____ PERCENT

27. Do you have Internet access? (Mark one)

1	D No	Dial-up only	Cable or DSL	

28. What is your gender? (Nark one)

Male	Female

29. What is your age?

Years

30. What is your ethnicity? (Mark one)

Black or African American	White or Caucasian
Asian or Pacific	American Indian or Alaska Native
• Other	Spanish, Hispanic or Latino Origin

31. Which category best describes your level of education? (Mark one)

Some high school or less	Graduated high school
Some college/technical school	College graduate
Some graduate school	Masters degree or more

32. Which Auburn Research Station listed below is closest to your farming operation? (Mark one)

Black Belt Research and Extension Center, Marion Junction (Dallas County)	North Alabama Horticulture Research Center, Cullman (Cullman County)
Brewton Agricultural Research Unit, Brewton (Escambia County)	Prattville Agricultural Research Unit, Prattville (Autauga County)
Chilton Research and Extension Center, Clanton (Chilton County)	Sand Mountain Research and Extension Center, Crossville (Dekalb County)
E.V. Smith Research Center, Shorter (Macon County)	Tennessee Valley Research and Extension Center, Belle Mina (Limestone County)
Gulf Coast Research and Extension Center, Fairhope (Baldwin County)	Wiregrass Research and Extension Center, Headland (Houston County)

Thank you for taking the time to complete this questionnaire. Your cooperation is greatly appreciated.

Results of the survey will be sent as soon as they are available and will also be published online at http://www.ag.auburn.edu/oia/results

Please feel free to write any comments in the space below.	